

GOVERNMENT OF PAKISTAN TRADE DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY OF PAKISTAN

# **BIDDING DOCUMENTS**

HIRING OF FIRM FOR OPERATIONAL MANAGEMENT, SECURITY AND MAINTENANCE OF **KARACHI EXPO CENTRE** 

PART ONE

# **Table of Contents**

SECTION I: Invitation for Bids	3
SECTION II: Instructions to Bidders	4
A. Introduction	4
1. Source of Funds	4
2. Eligible Bidders	4
3. Eligible Goods and Services	4
4. Cost of Bidding	4
B. The Bidding Documents	5
5. Content of Bidding Documents	
6. Clarification of Bidding Documents	5
7. Amendment of Bidding Documents	5
C. Preparation of Bids	6
8. Language of Bid	
9. Documents Comprising the Bid	
10. Bid Form	
11. Bid Prices	6
12. Bid Currencies	7
13. Documents Establishing Bidder's Eligibility and Qualification	7
14. Documents Establishing Goods' and services Eligibility and Conformity to Bidding Documents	7
15. Bid Security	8
16. Period of Validity of Bids	9
17. Format and Signing of Bid	9
D. Submission of Bids	9
18. Sealing and Marking of Bids	9
19. Deadline for Submission of Bids	9
20. Late Bids	9
21. Modification and Withdrawal of Bids	10
E. Opening and Evaluation of Bids	11
22. Opening of Bids by the Procuring agency	11
23. Clarification of Bids	11
24. Preliminary Examination	11
25. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids	12
26. Contacting the Procuring agency	14
F. Award of Contract	14
27. Post qualification	14
28. Award Criteria	14
29. Procuring agency's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award	14
30. Procuring agency's Right to Accept any Bid and to Reject any or All Bids	
31. Notification of Award	
32. Signing of Contract	
33. Performance Security	
34. Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices	15

SECTION III: Bid Data Sheet	
SECTION IV: Schedule of Requirements/ Terms of Reference	
1. Operational management & maintenance of various services / systems & facilities at Exp	90 Centre19
2. Other services	20
3. Working hours	20
4. Routine maintenance	
<ul><li>a. Procurement of Spares, Consumable Material, Tools for Plants</li><li>b. Breakdown Maintenance</li></ul>	
5. Manufacturer specific services contracts	
SECTION V: Technical Specifications	22
SECTION VI: Sample Forms	23
Notes on the Sample Forms	23
1. Bid Form and Price Schedules Price Schedule in Pak. Rupees/ Financial Bid	
2. Bid Security Form (If the bidder wishes to submit a bank guarantee)	
3. Contract Form	
4. Performance Security Form	
5. Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment	
6. Integrity Pact	
ANNEXURE I	
ANNEXURE II	
ANNEXURE III	
ANNEXURE IV	43
ANNEXURE V	45

#### SUBJECT: <u>HIRING OF FIRM FOR OPERATIONAL MANAGEMENT, SECURITY AND</u> <u>MAINTENANCE OF KARACHI EXPO CENTRE</u>

Trade Development Authority of Pakistan (TDAP), an authority established for promotion of trade and business, under the Ministry of Commerce, invites sealed bids from well reputed firms in the business of building and equipment management and maintenance services, registered with Pakistan Engineering Council, Income Tax and Sales Tax Departments and who are on Active Taxpayers List of the Federal Board of Revenue and qualified in all respects, for operational management, security and maintenance services of Karachi Expo Centre for the period of **03 Years**.

2. Bidding documents containing detailed terms and conditions, method of procurement, procedure for submission of bids, bid security, bid evaluation criteria, performance guarantee etc. are available for the interested bidders at the Office of the Assistant Director (PME/Expo), Trade Development Authority of Pakistan (TDAP), 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, Block-A, FTC Building, Shahrah-e-Faisal, Karachi. The bidding documents can also be downloaded from <u>www.tdap.gov.pk</u>.

3. Single Stage Two-Envelope Procedure would be used for Open Competitive Bidding. In the first stage only the technical proposals will be opened. Later, the financial proposals of only the technically qualified firms will be opened. Financial proposals should accompany a bid security equivalent to two per cent (2%) of the bid amount (**Total Bid of One Year**) in the form specified in the Bidding documents. Both the technical and the financial proposals must be sealed separately. Trade Development Authority of Pakistan reserves the right to reject any or all bids and to annul the bidding process at any time, however, reasons for rejection or annulling bid process will be communicated to the concerned bidder (s) in accordance with the Procurement Rules.

The bids, prepared in accordance with the instructions in the bidding documents, must reach the office of the Assistant Director (PME/Expo), Trade Development Authority of Pakistan (TDAP),
 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, Block-A, FTC Building, Shahrah-e-Faisal, Karachi on or before 11:00 A.M. on <u>Tuesday, 26<sup>th</sup> March</u>, 2019. Bids will be opened the same day at 11.30 A.M. This advertisement is also available on PPRA website <u>www.ppra.org.pk</u>.

Waqas Elahi Assistant Director (PME/Expo)

<u>Trade Development Authority of Pakistan</u> Ministry of Commerce Government of Pakistan 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, Block-A, FTC Building, Shahrah-e-Faisal, Karachi Tel: 021-99207214 Fax: 021-99206474

# **SECTION II: Instructions to Bidders**

# A. Introduction

#### 1. Source of Funds

1.1 The Procuring Agency (as given in the Bid Data Sheet) has arranged funds from its own sources towards the cost of management, security and operations of (as given in the Bid Data Sheet) and it is intended that part of the proceeds of these funds will be applied to eligible payments under the contract (as given in the Bid Data Sheet) for which these bidding documents are issued.

1.2 Payment from the Funds will be made only at the orders of the Procuring Agency and shall be subject in all respect to the terms and conditions of the agreement. No party other than the Procuring Agency shall derive any rights from the Project Agreement or have any claim to the allocated fund proceeds

#### 2. Eligible Bidders

2.1 This Invitation for Bids is open to all firms providing building and equipment management and maintenance services in Pakistan and registered with Pakistan Engineering Council (having valid license) with at-least three of following specialization categories of PEC:

- a. Air-conditioning
- $b.\,Lifts\,\,and\,Escalators$
- c. Building Automation System / Building Management System
- d. Low Voltage Installation
- e. High Voltage Installation

2.2 Bidders shall not be eligible to bid if they are under a declaration of ineligibility for corrupt and fraudulent practices issued by the any government organization in accordance with sub clause 34.1

#### 3. Eligible Goods and Services

3.1 All goods and related services to be supplied under the contract shall have their origin in eligible source countries, defined in the Public Procurement Rules, 2004 and the Bidding Documents, and all expenditures made under the contract will be limited to such goods and services.

#### 4. Cost of Bidding

4.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its bid, and the Procuring agency will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process

#### 5. Content of Bidding Documents

- 5.1 the bidding documents include:
  - (a) Instructions to Bidders (ITB)
  - (b) Bid Data Sheet
  - (c) Schedule of Requirements
  - (d) Technical Specifications
  - (e) Bid Form and Price Schedules
  - (f) Bid Security Form
  - (g) Contract Form
  - (h) Performance Security Form
  - (i) General Conditions of Contract (GCC) (j) Special
  - Conditions of Contract (SCC)

5.2 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the bidding documents. Failure to furnish all information required by the bidding documents or to submit a bid not substantially responsive to the bidding documents in every respect will be at the Bidder's risk and may result in the rejection of its bid.

#### 6. Clarification of Bidding Documents

6.1 An interested Bidder requiring any clarification of the bidding documents may notify the Procuring agency in writing. The Procuring agency will respond in writing to any request for clarification of the bidding documents, which it receives no later than three working days prior to the deadline for the submission of bids prescribed in the Bid Data Sheet. Written copies of the Procuring agency's response (including an explanation of the query but without identifying the source of inquiry) will be sent to all interested bidders that have received the bidding documents

#### 7. Amendment of Bidding Documents

7.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the Procuring agency, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to a clarification requested by an interested Bidder, may modify the bidding documents by amendment.

7.2 All interested bidders that have received the bidding documents will be notified of the amendment in writing, and will be binding on them.

7.3 In order to allow interested bidders reasonable time in which to take the amendment into account in preparing their bids, the Procuring agency, at its discretion, may extend the deadline for the submission of bids.

# **C. Preparation of Bids**

#### 8. Language of Bid

8.1 The bid prepared by the Bidder, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Procuring agency shall be written in the language specified in the Bid Data Sheet. Supporting documents and printed literature furnished by the Bidder may be in provided another language they accompanied are by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in the language specified in the Bid Data Sheet, in which case, for purposes of interpretation of the Bid, the translation shall govern.

#### 9. Documents Comprising the Bid

9.1 The bid prepared by the Bidder shall comprise the following components:

#### (a) <u>A Technical Proposal</u>

• Comprising of Cover letter, Company Profile, Exhibits of work experience & Financial Strength and a proposal on work plan based on the Schedule of Requirements/ TORs. The Bidder should take into consideration the parameters listed in Technical Evaluation Criteria for submission of Technical Proposal in the Bid Data Sheet and its Annexure.

#### (b) <u>A Financial Bid</u>

- A Bid Form and a Price Schedule completed in accordance with ITB Clauses 10, 11, and 12;
- Bid security furnished in accordance with ITB Clause 15.

#### 10. Bid Form

10.1 The Bidder shall complete the Bid Form and the appropriate Price Schedule furnished in the bidding documents, indicating the goods to be supplied, a brief description of the goods, quantity, and prices.

#### **11. Bid Prices**

11.1 The Bidder shall indicate on the appropriate Price Schedule the unit prices (where applicable) and total bid price of the services & goods it proposes to supply under the contract.

11.2 Unless otherwise stipulated in the Conditions of Contract, prices quoted by the bidder shall remain fixed during the bidder's performance of the Contract and not subject to variation on any account. The price of other (incidental) services, if any, listed in the Bid Data Sheet, will be entered separately. 11.3 The Bidder's separation of price components in accordance with ITB Clause 11.2 above will be solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of bids by the Procuring agency and will not in any way limit the Procuring agency's right to contract on any of the terms offered.

11.4 Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed during the Bidder's performance of the contract and not subject to variation on any account, unless otherwise specified in the Bid Data Sheet. A bid submitted with an adjustable price quotation will be treated as nonresponsive and will be rejected, pursuant to ITB Clause 24.

#### **12. Bid Currencies**

12.1 Prices shall be quoted in Pak Rupees

#### 13. Documents Establishing Bidder's Eligibility and Qualification

13.1 Pursuant to ITB Clause 9, the Bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, documents establishing the Bidder's eligibility to bid and its qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted.

13.2 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's eligibility to bid shall establish to the Procuring agency's satisfaction that the Bidder, at the time of submission of its bid, is legally established in Pakistan.

13.3 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the Procuring agency's satisfaction:

(a) Bidder/Manufacturer must possess and provide evidence of its capability, experience and qualification criteria as stipulated in Bidding Documents and Bid Data Sheet.

(b) that, the Bidder has the financial, technical, and production capability necessary to perform the contract;

# 14. Documents Establishing Goods' and services Eligibility and Conformity to Bidding Documents

14.1 Pursuant to ITB Clause 9, the Bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, documents establishing the eligibility and conformity to the bidding documents of all goods and services which the Bidder proposes to supply under the contract.

14.2 The documentary evidence of conformity of the goods and services to the bidding documents may be in the form of literature, drawings, and data, and shall consist of:

(a) a detailed description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the goods and services;

(b) an item-by-item commentary on the Procuring agency's Technical Specifications/ TORs demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the goods and services to those specifications, or a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Technical Specifications.

14.3 For purposes of the commentary to be furnished pursuant to ITB Clause 14.2(b) above, the Bidder shall note that standards for workmanship, material, and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers designated by the Procuring agency in its Technical Specifications, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive. The Bidder may substitute alternative standards, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers in its bid, provided that it demonstrates to the Procuring agency's satisfaction that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence to those designated in the Technical Specifications.

#### 15. Bid Security

15.1 Pursuant to ITB Clause 9, the Bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, a bid security in the amount specified in the Bid Data Sheet.

15.2 The bid security is required to protect the Procuring agency against the risk of Bidder's conduct which would warrant the security's forfeiture, pursuant to ITB Clause 15.7.

15.3 The bid security shall be in Pak. Rupees and shall be in one of the following forms:

(a) Each bidder shall furnish, as part of his bid, at the option of the bidder, a Bid Security in the amount stipulated in Bidding Data in Pak. Rupees in the form of Deposit at Call or a Bank Guarantee issued by a Scheduled Bank in Pakistan or an insurance company having at least AA rating from PACRA/JCR in favor of the Employer valid for a period up to twenty eight (28) days beyond the bid validity date.

(b) irrevocable encashable on-demand Bank call-deposit.

15.4 Any bid not secured in accordance with ITB Clauses 15.1 and 15.3 will be rejected by the Procuring agency as nonresponsive, pursuant to ITB Clause 24.

15.5 The bid securities of unsuccessful bidders will be returned upon award of contract to the successful bidder or on the expiry of validity of Bid Security whichever is earlier.

15.6 The successful Bidder's bid security will be discharged upon the Bidder signing the contract, pursuant to ITB Clause 32, and furnishing the performance security, pursuant to ITB Clause 33.

15.7 The bid security may be forfeited:

(a) if a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Form; or

(b) in the case of a successful Bidder, if the Bidder fails:

 (i) to sign the contract in accordance with ITB Clause 32; or
 (ii) to furnish performance security in accordance with ITB Clause 33.

#### 16. Period of Validity of Bids

16.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period specified in the Bid Data Sheet after the date of bid opening prescribed by the Procuring agency, pursuant to ITB Clause 19. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Procuring agency as nonresponsive.

16.2 In exceptional circumstances, the Procuring agency may solicit the Bidder's consent to an extension of the period of validity. The request and the responses thereto shall be made in writing. The bid security provided under ITB Clause 15 shall also be suitably extended. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its bid security. A Bidder granting the request will not be required nor permitted to modify its bid, except as provided in the bidding document.

#### 17. Format and Signing of Bid

17.1 The Bidder shall prepare an original and the number of copies of the bid indicated in the Bid Data Sheet, clearly marking each -ORIGINAL BID $\parallel$  and -COPY OF BID, $\parallel$  as appropriate. In the event of any discrepancy between them, the original shall govern.

17.2 The original and the copy or copies of the bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by the Bidder or a person or persons duly authorized to bind the Bidder to the contract. All pages of the bid, except for unamended printed literature, shall be initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.

17.3 Any interlineations, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.

17.4 The Bidder shall furnish information as described in the Form of Bid on commissions or gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents relating to this Bid, and to contract execution if the Bidder is awarded the contract.

# D. Submission of Bids

#### 18. Sealing and Marking of Bids

18.1 The Bidder shall seal the original and each copy of the bid in separate envelopes, duly marking the envelopes as -0RIGINAL and -COPY. The envelopes shall then be sealed in an outer envelope.

18.2 The inner and outer envelopes shall:

(a) be addressed to the Procuring agency at the address given in the Bid Data Sheet; and

(b) bear the Project name indicated in the Bid Data Sheet, the Invitation for Bids (IFB) title and number indicated in the Bid Data Sheet, and a statement: —DO NOT OPEN BEFORE, to be completed with the time and the date specified in the Bid Data Sheet, pursuant to ITB Clause 2.2.

18.3 The inner envelopes shall also indicate the name and address of the Bidder to enable the bid to be returned unopened in case it is declared —latell.

18.4 If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as required by ITB Clause 18.2, the Procuring agency will assume no responsibility for the bid's misplacement or premature opening.

18.5 Bids submitted through telegraph, telex, fax or e-mail shall not be considered

#### **19. Deadline for Submission of Bids**

19.1 Bids must be received by the Procuring agency at the address specified under ITB Clause 18.2 no later than the time and date specified in the Bid Data Sheet.

19.2 The Procuring agency may, at its discretion, extend this deadline for the submission of bids by amending the bidding documents in accordance with ITB Clause 7, in which case all rights and obligations of the Procuring agency and bidders previously subject to the deadline will thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.

#### 20. Late Bids

20.1 Any bid received by the Procuring agency after the deadline for submission of bids prescribed by the Procuring agency pursuant to ITB Clause 19 will be rejected and returned unopened to the Bidder.

#### 21. Modifications and Withdrawal of Bids

21.1 The Bidder may modify or withdraw its bid after the bid's submission, provided that written notice of the modification, including substitution or withdrawal of the bids, is received by the Procuring agency prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of bids.

21.2 The Bidder's modification or withdrawal notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked, and dispatched in accordance with the provisions of ITB Clause 18. by a signed confirmation copy, postmarked not later than the deadline for submission of bids.

21.3 No bid may be modified after the deadline for submission of bids.

21.4 No bid may be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for submission of bids and the expiration of the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Form. Withdrawal of a bid during this interval may result in the Bidder's forfeiture of its bid security, pursuant to the ITB Clause 15.7.

# E. Opening and Evaluation of Bids

# 22. Opening of Bids by the Procuring agency

22.1 The Procuring agency will open all bids in the presence of bidders' representatives who choose to attend, at the time, on the date, and at the place specified in the Bid Data Sheet. The bidders' representatives who are present shall sign attendance sheet evidencing their attendance.

22.2 The bidders' names, bid modifications or withdrawals, bid prices, discounts, and the presence or absence of requisite bid security and such other details as the Procuring agency, at its discretion, may consider appropriate, will be announced at the opening. No bid shall be rejected at bid opening, except for late bids, which shall be returned unopened to the Bidder pursuant to ITB Clause 20.

22.3 Bids (and modifications sent pursuant to ITB Clause 21.2) that are not opened and read out at bid opening shall not be considered further for evaluation, irrespective of the circumstances. Withdrawn bids will be returned unopened to the bidders.

22.4 The Procuring agency will prepare minutes of the bid opening.

# 23. Clarification of Bids

23.1 During evaluation of the bids, the Procuring agency may, at its discretion, ask the Bidder for a clarification of its bid. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, and no change in the prices or substance of the bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted.

# 24. Preliminary Examination

24.1 The Procuring agency will examine the bids to determine whether they are complete, whether any computational errors have been made, whether required sureties have been furnished, whether the documents have been properly signed, and whether the bids are generally in order.

24.2 Arithmetical errors will be rectified on the following basis. If there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail, and the total price shall be corrected. If the Supplier does not accept the correction of the errors, its bid will be rejected, and its bid security may be forfeited. If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words will prevail.

24.3 The Procuring agency may waive any minor informality, nonconformity, or irregularity in a bid which does not constitute a material deviation, provided such waiver does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any Bidder.

24.4 Prior to the detailed evaluation, pursuant to ITB Clause 25 the Procuring agency will determine the substantial responsiveness of each bid to the bidding documents. For purposes of these Clauses, a substantially responsive bid is one which conforms to all the terms and conditions of the bidding documents without material deviations. Deviations from, or objections or reservations to critical provisions, **such as** those concerning Bid Security (ITB Clause 15), Applicable Law (GCC Clause 30), and Taxes and Duties (GCC Clause 32), will be deemed to be a material deviation. The Procuring agency's determination of a bid's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence.

24.5 If a bid is not substantially responsive, it will be rejected by the Procuring agency and may not subsequently be made responsive by the Bidder by correction of the nonconformity.

#### 25. Evaluation and Comparison of Bids

25.1 The Procuring agency will evaluate and compare the bids which have been determined to be substantially responsive, pursuant to ITB Clause 24.

25.2 Bids will be evaluated for complete scope of works. As already given in the Invitation to Bid, TDAP shall follow Single Stage – Two envelope procedure for open competitive bidding. The prices will be compared on the basis of the Evaluated Bid Price pursuant to following:

(a) <u>Technical Evaluation</u>: It will be examined in detail whether the Services and Products offered by the bidder comply with the Technical Provisions of the Bidding Documents both for O&M and Security. For this purpose, the bidder's data submitted in the Technical Proposal will be compared with the Schedule of Requirements/ TORs and evaluated against the Technical Evaluations Criteria given in the Bid Date Sheet. **Minimum passing score is 70.** The Technical proposals, which do not conform to the specified requirements and score below 70, will be rejected. The financial proposals/ bids of technically qualified firms shall be opened publicly.

#### (b) Evaluation of Financial Bid

The Procuring agency's evaluation of a bid will be on delivered duties/ taxes paid, and the bid found to be the lowest evaluated responsive bid will be accepted.

25.3 The Procuring agency's evaluation of a financial bid will take into account, in addition to the bid price quoted in accordance with ITB Clause 11.2, the following factors:

(a) Incidental costs, any correction for arithmetic errors, making an appropriate price adjustment for any other acceptable variation or deviation and discount, if any, offered by the bidders as also read out and recorded at the time of bid opening..

(b) Deviations in payment schedule from that specified in the Special Conditions of Contract; (if any and acceptable to the Employer).

(c) Other specific criteria indicated in the Bid Data Sheet.

25.4 For factors retained in the Bid Data Sheet pursuant to ITB 25.3, the following quantification methods will be applied:

(a) Price Adjustment for Technical Compliance

The cost of making good any deficiency resulting from technical non compliance will be added to the Corrected Total Bid Price for comparison purposes only. The adjustments will be applied taking the highest price quoted by other bidders being evaluated in detail in their original Bids for corresponding item. In case of non-availability of price from other bidders, the price will be estimated by the Procuring Agency.

(b) Price Adjustment for Commercial Compliance

The cost of making good any deficiency resulting from any quantifiable variations and deviations from the Bid Schedules and Conditions of Contract, as determined by the Procuring Agency will be added to the Corrected Total Bid Price for comparison purpose only. Adjustment for commercial compliance will be added to the Corrected Total Bid Prices.

(c) Price Adjustment for Deviation in Terms of Payments

Bidders shall state their bid price for the payment schedule outlined in the SCC. Bids will be evaluated on the basis of this base price. Bidders are, however, permitted to state an alternative payment schedule and indicate the reduction in bid price they wish to offer for such alternative payment schedule. The Procuring agency may consider the alternative payment schedule offered by the selected Bidder.

#### 26. Contacting the Procuring agency

26.1 Subject to ITB Clause 23, no Bidder shall contact the Procuring agency on any matter relating to its bid, from the time of the bid opening to the time the contract is awarded. If the Bidder wishes to bring additional information to the notice of the Procuring agency, it should do so in writing.

26.2 Any effort by a Bidder to influence the Procuring agency in its decisions on bid evaluation, bid comparison, or contract award may result in the rejection of the Bidder's bid.

# F. Award of Contract

#### 27. Post qualification

27.1 In the absence of prequalification, the Procuring agency will determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidder that is selected as having submitted the lowest evaluated responsive bid is qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily, in accordance with the criteria listed in ITB Clause 13.3.

27.2 The determination will take into account the Bidder's financial, technical, and production capabilities. It will be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB Clause 13.3, as well as such other information as the Procuring agency deems necessary and appropriate.

27.3 An affirmative determination will be a prerequisite for award of the contract to the Bidder. A negative determination will result in rejection of the Bidder's bid, in which event the Procuring agency will proceed to the next lowest evaluated bid to make a similar determination of that Bidder's capabilities to perform satisfactorily

#### 28. Award Criteria

28.1 Subject to ITB Clause 30, the Procuring agency will award the contract to the successful Bidder whose bid has been determined to be substantially responsive and has been determined to be the lowest evaluated bid, provided further that the Bidder is determined to be qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily.

#### 29. Procuring agency's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award

29.1 The Procuring agency reserves the right at the time of contract award to increase or decrease, by the percentage indicated in the Bid Data Sheet, the quantity of goods and services originally specified in the Schedule of Requirements without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions

#### 30. Procuring agency's Right to accept any Bid and to reject any or All Bids

30.1 The Procuring agency reserves the right to accept or reject any bid, and to annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to the affected Bidder or bidders and in accordance with provisions of Public Procurement Rules 2004.

#### 31. Notification of Award

31.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the Procuring agency will notify the successful Bidder in writing by registered letter or by cable, to be confirmed in writing by registered letter, that its bid has been accepted.

31.2 The notification of award will constitute the formation of the Contract.

31.3 Upon the successful Bidder's furnishing of the performance security pursuant to ITB Clause 33, the Procuring agency will promptly notify each unsuccessful Bidder and will discharge its bid security, pursuant to ITB Clause 15.

#### 32. Signing of Contract

32.1 At the same time as the Procuring agency notifies the successful Bidder that its bid has been accepted, the Procuring agency will send the Bidder the Contract Form provided in the bidding documents, incorporating all agreements between the parties.

32.2 Within ten (10) days of receipt of the Contract Form, the successful Bidder shall sign and date the contract and return it to the Procuring agency.

#### **33. Performance Security**

33.1 Within twenty (20) days of the receipt of notification of award from the Procuring agency, the successful Bidder shall furnish the Bank Guarantee as performance security in accordance with the Conditions of Contract, provided in the bidding documents, acceptable to the Procuring agency.

33.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to comply with the requirement of ITB Clause 32 or ITB Clause 33.1 shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security, in which event the Procuring agency may make the award to the next lowest evaluated Bidder or call for new bids.

#### 34. Corrupt or Fraudulent Practices

34.1 The Government of Pakistan requires that Procuring agency as well as Bidders/Suppliers/Contractors under Government- financed contracts, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts. In pursuance of this policy and Rules made there under, PRRA and TDAP:

(a) defines, for the purposes of this provision, the terms set forth below as follows:

(i) Corrupt practice means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting of anything of value to influence the action of a public official in the procurement process or in contract execution; and

(ii) Fraudulent practice means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of a contract to the detriment of the Procuring agency, and includes collusive practice among Bidders (prior to or after bid submission) designed to establish bid prices at artificial noncompetitive levels and to deprive the Procuring agency of the benefits of free and open competition;

(b) will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the Bidder recommended for award has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for the contract in question;

(c) will declare a firm ineligible, either indefinitely or for a stated period of time, to be awarded a Government- financed contract if it at any time determines that the firm has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for, or in executing, a Government-financed contract.

34.2 Furthermore, Bidders shall be aware of the provision stated in sub-clause 5.4 and sub-clause 24.1 of the General Conditions of Contract.

# **SECTION III: Bid Data Sheet**

The following specific data for the goods to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Instructions to Bidders (ITB) Part One. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in ITB.

	Introduction		
ITB 1.1	Trade Development Authority of Pakistan, Government of Pakistan		
ITB 1.1	Karachi Expo Centre		
ITB 1.1	Hiring of firm for operations, security and maintenance of Karachi Expo Centre		
ITB 4.1	Trade Development Authority of Pakistan		
ITB 6.1	Tuesday, 26th March, 2019		
ITB 8.1	English		
	•		

	Bid Price and Currency				
ITB 11.2	The Price quoted shall be inclusive of all costs, duties and taxes related to				
	delivery of services and materials/ products as defined in the TORs/				
	Technical Specification and Financial Bid				
ITB 11.4	Price shall be fixed				

#### **Qualification Requirements for Single – Two envelope Procedure:** ITB 13.3 (a) The initial technical proposals of the firm shall be evaluated against the following criteria. A minimum score of 70 shall be required to technically qualify for further participation **Company Profile** Relevant Experience Proposed Work Financial Plan Strength Accounts / statements justifying management and maintenance maintenance projects done so far Operations, management and concerns / joint bidders (excluding sub-contractors/special contract executed by the firm or sister qualification of team / employees proposed for the bidders financial strength to Conformity of the proposed Relevant experience and plan to the Schedule of Profile of total projects equirements / TORs undertake the project Years of Experience work, deployment, assignment firms) 15 20 15 15 20 15 For details on how the technical proposals shall be scored / evaluated against above parameters, please see Annexure - I ITB 15.1 & 2% of the bid (Total Amount of one year) price in favor of Accounts Officer (Karachi Expo Centre), TDAP, Karachi and should be sealed inside the envelope carrying financial proposal 15.3 (a) ITB 16.1 60 days from the last date of submission of bids ITB 17.1 Three Copies Assistant Director (PME/Expo), TDAP ITB 18.2 (a) ITB 18.2 (b) Hiring of firm for Operational, management and maintenance of Karachi Expo Centre ITB # NO. TDAP-3(13)/KEC/2017/OPR.MAINT 11:00A.M. on Tuesday, 26th March, 2019 at office of the Assistant Director (PME/Expo), TDAP, 3rd ITB 19.1 Floor, Block-A, FTC Building Shahrah-e-Faisal, Karachi **ITB 22.1** 11:30A.M. on Tuesday, 26th March, 2019 at office of the Assistant Director (PME/Expo), TDAP, 3rd Floor, Block-A, FTC Building Shahrah-e-Faisal, Karachi **Bid Evaluation** ITB 25.3 25.3 (a) and (c) **Contract Award** ITB 29.1 Percentage for quantity increase or decrease. The Procuring agency reserves the right at the time of contract award to increase or decrease, by 15%, the quantity of goods and services originally specified in the Schedule of Requirements without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions. The Procuring agency also reserves the right at the time of contract award to not order or exclude any items, as deemed appropriate, the goods and services originally specified in the Schedule of Requirements without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions.

# Preparation and Submission of Bids

# SECTION IV: Schedule of Requirements/ Terms of Reference

The contracting firm shall take over operations, management, security and maintenance of the Karachi Expo Centre **for a period of three years**. Details of jobs/ TORs of the assignment are as under:

# 1. Operational management & maintenance of various services / systems & facilities at Expo Centre

- a. Operation and maintenance of Electrical and Mechanical Services, including (i) air conditioning plant and its systems, (ii) air-conditioning units – split type and packaged type, (iii) ventilation systems, (iv) plumbing system, (v) power distribution system, (vi) lighting system, (vii) diesel generator, (viii) fire fighting and fire alarm system, (ix) Lifts (x) internal communication system (installed PABX) and (external water supply and sewerage system, (xi) security equipment system including baggage scan machines, walkthrough gates, road blockers, explosive / gun detectors etc.. (Note: - The list of HVAC equipment and electrical equipment with power distribution scheme are attached herewith for reference at **Annexure – II**.
- b. General building maintenance, including day to day repair of defects of general nature, such as paint touchups, minor repair of woodworks / aluminum and glazing works of all areas and planned preventive Building Maintenance.
- c. Co-ordination with the Organizers of event or any other agency especially the security firm or any firm hired by TDAP, as directed by EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE at site. The purpose is to facilitate the organizer in smooth conduct of the exhibition, as per TDAP guidelines for provide feedback which,CONTRACTOR would and inform the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE about the proceedings. In no case, the CONTRACTOR is authorized to deal directly or to offer his services on charge basis to the organizer or any exhibitor. Any violation in this regard shall cause penalty to the contractor in form of deductions in the monthly bills as deemed necessary by EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE.
- d Co-ordination with the Security firm of Karachi Expo Centre for routine work and conduct of the events will be the responsibility of the Operations and Maintenance firm.
- e. The bidders must quote the wages of unskilled labor keeping in view the existing Government policy of minimum wages as declared in the last budget session and as per the existing labor laws. The employer reserves the right to reject any financial bid considered to be under quoted in violation to the Government rules approved during the last budget on wages and in the labor laws.

- f. The contractor will in no way be allowed to pay wages lower than the standard Government/labor rules (ceiling) to the labor. Any taxes, levies or profit of the firm should not affect the standard take home wages of the labor (to be explicitly quoted by the bidders in their bid). If the contractor does not pay the quoted wages to the labor (exact as per the Government rules as mentioned above), the EMPLOYER's REPRESENTATIVE can, on of complains, impose penalty on the contractor and make receipt deductions in the monthly bills as he / she (EMPLOYER's **REPRESENTATIVE)** deems necessary. Receipt of at-least three complains in this regard will be enough for making grounds for termination of the contract and blacklisting of the Contractor.
- g. The firm, if found mis-using its services / presence at KEC, will be blacklisted by TDAP. At-least three notices issued to the firm on such accounts will make grounds enough for termination of the contract and black-listing of the firm by TDAP and it could not be eligible for future dealings with TDAP.

#### 2. Other services

a. Assisting TDAP in coordinating with various civic agencies viz. CDGK, KESC, KW&SB, PTCL, NTC & SSGC in matters related to property and building amenities. Support in getting all utility bills on time and get them corrected from the respective offices, if there is any discrepancy, is also the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR.

# 3. Working hours

a. The General shift shall operate during normal working hours only i.e. 9:00 am to 5:00 pm (Monday to Saturday). However, in case of an exhibition on Sundays or in case of extended working hours, the Plant operation and provision of all other services shall be arranged by THE CONTRACTOR within the proposed fee / wages as quoted in the bid. Details of staff salaries and wages should be provided as per **Annexure III**.

# 4. Routine maintenance

#### a. <u>Procurement of Spares, Consumable Material, Tools for Plants</u>

- i. THE CONTRACTOR shall provide consumable and spares for routine maintenance. Contractor shall procure these at their own cost and ensure regular supply of spares, consumables including chemicals, lubricating oils, greases, materials, tools etc. on a monthly basis. Normal and special maintenance supply schedule will be furnished by THE CONTRACTOR as per **Annexure IV**.
- ii. Spare parts for major maintenance and overhauling shall be arranged by TDAP, for which Contractor shall provide list and prices in advance.

#### b. Breakdown Maintenance

i. In case of plant breakdown due to no fault of the Contractor, immediate repair / rectification works up to Rs.100,000/- will be carried out by Contractor under intimation to TDAP and with prior approval of EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE, who will reimburse the cost within 7 (seven) days. In case the cost involved is more than Rs.100,000/-, TDAP will arrange for the payment or else a written approval by TDAP will be accorded to Contractor for undertaking such works.

#### 5. Manufacturer specific services contracts

THE CONTRACTOR shall arrange and submit to TDAP, the service contracts on requisite Stamps papers executed with an Authorized or equivalent after sales service and maintenance representative for equipment like chillers, generators, lifts etc. for regular inspection and servicing, emergency breakdown, repair and overhauling. The contracts would be between The Contractor and such authorized agents of manufacturers of machinery and equipment installed at Karachi Expo Centre and the payment will be included in the monthly fee which will be released by TDAP to the Contractor subject to satisfactory performance and submission of prescribed documents/ reports. THE CONTRACTOR shall actually administer these contracts shall be called the service contracts: -

- i. Service / Maintenance of D.G. Set.
- ii. Service / Maintenance of A/C Plant / Chillers
- iii. Service / Maintenance of Lifts.
- iv. Service / Maintenance of Alcatel Duplicated EPABX System
- v. Service / Maintenance of Building Management System (BMS)
- vi. Fumigation and Rodent Control and cleaning of the overhead and underground tanks.
- vii. Service/ Maintenance of Fire Alarm System
- viii. Service / Maintenance of Closed Circuit TV System (CCTV)
- ix. Service / Maintenance of Under Vehicle Inspection System (UVI)
- x. Services/maintenance of Hydraulic road blockers (04) numbers

xi. Services/maintenance of Walk Through gates (06) numbers, baggage scan machines (03) numbers, and explosive / gun detectors (02) numbers.

#### Note: -

(i) Contractor shall provide details of spare parts required for annual servicing, major over hauling and or breakdown maintenance to TDAP for procurement. Spare parts for regular / routine monthly inspections will be provided by the Contractor at his own cost.

# **SECTION V: Technical Specifications**

The technical specifications have been listed in the Financial Bid form. The Bidder should correlate the listed technical specification with Schedule of Requirements/ TORs given in Section IV. In case of a discrepancy the material listed in BOQ shall prevail.

# **SECTION VI: Sample Forms**

#### Notes on the Sample Forms

The Bidder shall complete and submit with its bid the **Bid Form** and **Price Schedules** pursuant to ITB Clause 9 and in accordance with the requirements included in the bidding documents.

When requested in the Bid Data Sheet, the Bidder should provide the **Bid Security**, either in the form included hereafter or in another form acceptable to the Procuring agency, pursuant to ITB Clause 15.3.

The **Contract Form**, when it is finalized at the time of contract award, should incorporate any corrections or modifications to the accepted bid resulting from price corrections pursuant to ITB Clause 16, 25 and GCC Clause 17, acceptable deviations (e.g., payment schedule pursuant to ITB Clause 25.4, or quantity variations pursuant to ITB Clause 29. The Price Schedule and Schedule of Requirements deemed to form part of the contract should be modified accordingly.

The **Performance Security** and **Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment** forms should not be completed by the bidders at the time of their bid preparation. Only the successful Bidder will be required to provide performance security and bank guarantee for advance payment in accordance with one of the forms indicated herein or in another form acceptable to the Procuring agency and pursuant to GCC Clause 7.3 and SCC 11, respectively.

The **Manufacturer's/ Service Providers Authorization** form should be supplied by the Service Provider, as appropriate.

#### **1. Bid Form and Price Schedules**

Date: IFB N<sub>0</sub>:

To: [name and address of Procuring Agency]

Gentlemen and/or Ladies:

Having examined the bidding documents including Addenda Nos. *[insert numbers]*, the receipt of which is hereby duly acknowledged, we, the undersigned, offer to supply and deliver *[description of goods and services]* in conformity with the said bidding documents for the sum of *[total bid amount in words and figures]* or such other sums as may be ascertained in accordance with the Schedule of Prices attached herewith and made part of this Bid.

We undertake, if our Bid is accepted, to deliver the goods and services in accordance with the delivery schedule specified in the Schedule of Requirements.

If our Bid is accepted, we will furnish a Performace Security in a sum equivalent to 10% percent of the Contract Price for the due performance of the Contract, in the form prescribed by the Procuring agency in the Contract data.

We agree to abide by this Bid for a period of [60] days from the date fixed for Bid opening under Clause 22 of the Instructions to Bidders, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at any time before the expiration of that period.

Until a formal Contract is prepared and executed, this Bid, together with your written acceptance thereof and your notification of award, shall constitute a binding Contract between us.

Commissions or gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid by us to agents relating to this Bid, and to contract execution if we are awarded the contract, are listed below:

We understand that you are not bound to accept the lowest or any bid you may receive.

Dated this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_ 20\_\_\_\_

[signature] [in the capacity of]
Duly authorized to sign Bid for and on behalf of \_\_\_\_\_\_

#### Price Schedule in Pak. Rupees/ Financial Bid

Name of Bidder ITB Number Page of	
-----------------------------------	--

S#	Description of Items	Quantity	Unit Rate (Rs)	Amount (Rs)
А	Operations, management	Total of Unit	Per Month	
	and maintenance fee	Rates Given in		
	including salaries and	Schedule of		
	wages of the staff deployed	Wages		
	as per ANNEXURE III.	0		
	(This should be inclusive			
	of any staff charges for			
	extended working hours			
	beyond 9 am to 5 pm and			
	include Sundays/			
	Holidays in a month /			
	year, on average, from 5			
	pm onwards till 11 pm or			
	12:00 midnight and/ or			
	earlier from 7am till 9 am			
	for exhibitions or			
	otherwise, for the			
	personnel deployed under			
-	Annexure III)	<b>T 1 1</b>		
В	Material on monthly basis	Total of	Per month	
	(As per Annexure IV)	Annexure IV		
С	Charges for Special Service	Total of Special	Per month	
	Contracts given at Section	Service		
	IV (TORs), Para 5	Contract		
	(as per annexure V)	Charges as at		
		Annexure V		
		Total : Rs.		
		GST : Rs.		
		Total :		

Fumigation / Rodent services/dog killing material will be conducted every three months. One (1) operator will be available full time to repeat service / problem as discovered. Fumigation / Rodent Services Company must be well reputed.

# A. <u>(i) Schedule of wages (This is to be quoted in the lump sum fee at S.No. A</u><u>above)</u>

S.#	Category of Staff	Number		Salary, per per mo	son per	
А.	<b>OVERALL MANAGEMENT, SUPERVISI</b>	ON &	<u>z</u>			
-	TROL					
· ·	ular Office Hours & some of the staff distribut	ted in	ı sh	ifts)		
1.	Operation Supervisor	One		(1)		
2.	Office Attendant	Two	0	(2)		
В.	<b>OPERATION &amp; MAINTENANCE</b>					
(Reg	gular Office Hours & some of the staff distribution	uted i	n s	hifts)		
3.	Mechanical Engineer (must be B.E. Mech.					
	with 5 five years relevant field exp. and	On	е	(1)		
	not over 60 years of age)					
4.	Chiller Operator-cum-A/c Mechanic	Thre	e	(3)		
5.	Pump Mechanic-cum-Operator	On	е	(1)		
6.	Electrician	Thr	ee	(3)		
7.	Plumber	Two		(2)		
C. GENERAL SERVICES						
	(Regular Office Hours)					
8.	Painter	Tw	0	(2)		
9.	Aluminum Fixer	On	e	(1)		
10.	Lift Operator	Tw	0	(2)		
11.	Key Holder	On	e	(1)		
D.	D. SECURITY SERVICES					
12.	Security Supervisors (1 in each shift of 12ho	urs)	Т	NO	(2)	
13.	Armed Guards (3 in each shift of 12hours)	ŕ	Si		(6)	
14.	Unarmed Guards (13 in each shift of 12hours) Twenty Six		: (26)			
15.	CCTV Operator.			NO	(2)	
16.	X-ray machine operators		Six	ĸ	(6)	
17.	UVI Operator		Тν	v0	(2)	

Important Note: The bidders must quote the wages of unskilled labor keeping in view the existing Government policy of minimum wages as declared in the last budget session and as per the existing labor laws. The employer reserves the right to reject any financial bid considered to be under quoted in violation to the Government rules approved during the last budget on wages and in the labor laws.

# <u>C.(i) Detail Of Charges For Special Service Contracts ( This To Be Quoted In The Lump Sum Fee At S.No.C Above)</u>

S.No	Category Of Service Contract	Frequency	Amount
Ι	Service / Maintenance of D.G. Set	As In Annexure V	
Ii	Service / Maintenance of A/C Plant / Chillers	As In Annexure V	
Iii	Service / Maintenance of Lifts	As In Annexure V	

IV	Fumigation and Rodent Control	As In Annexure V	
	and cleaning of the overhead and		
	underground tanks.		

# <u>C.(i) Detail Of Charges For Special Service Contracts ( This To Be Quoted In The Lump Sum Fee At S.No.C Above)</u>

S.No	Category Of Service Contract	Frequency	Amount
Ι	Service / Maintenance of Fire Alarm System	As In Annexure V	
ii	Service / Maintenance of Closed Circuit TV System (CCTV)	As In Annexure V	
iii	Service / Maintenance of Under Vehicle Inspection System (UVI)	As In Annexure V	
Iv	Services/maintenance of Hydraulic road blockers (04) Numbers	As In Annexure V	
V	Services/maintenance of Walk Through gates (06) numbers, baggage scan machines (03) numbers, and explosive / gun detectors (02) numbers.	As In Annexure V	

Signature of Bidder\_\_\_\_\_

*Note:* In case of discrepancy between unit price and total, the unit price shall prevail.

# 2. Bid Security Form (If the bidder wishes to submit a bank guarantee)

Whereas [name of the Bidder] (hereinafter called –the Bidder<sup>||</sup>) has submitted its bid dated [date of submission of bid] for the supply of [name and/or description of the goods] (hereinafter called –the Bid<sup>||</sup>).

KNOW ALL PEOPLE by these presents that we [name of bank] of [name of country], having our registered office at [address of bank] (hereinafter called –the Bank $\parallel$ ), are bound unto [name of Procuring agency] (hereinafter called –the Procuring agency $\parallel$ ) in the sum of for which payment well and truly to be made to the said Procuring agency, the Bank binds itself, its successors, and assigns by these presents. Sealed with the Common Seal of the said Bank this \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_20\_\_\_\_.

THE CONDITIONS of this obligation are:

1. If the Bidder withdraws its Bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Form; or

2. If the Bidder, having been notified of the acceptance of its Bid by the Procuring agency during the period of bid validity:

- (a) fails or refuses to execute the Contract Form, if required; or
- (b) fails or refuses to furnish the performance security, in accordance with the Instructions to Bidders;

we undertake to pay to the Procuring agency up to the above amount upon receipt of its first written demand, without the Procuring agency having to substantiate its demand, provided that in its demand the Procuring agency will note that the amount claimed by it is due to it, owing to the occurrence of one or both of the two conditions, specifying the occurred condition or conditions.

This guarantee will remain in force up to and including twenty eight (28) days after the period of bid validity, and any demand in respect thereof should reach the Bank not later than the above date.

[signature of the bank]

#### 3. Contract Form

THIS AGREEMENT made the \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_ 20\_\_\_ between [name of Procuring Agency] of [country of Procuring agency] (hereinafter called –the Procuring agency]) of the one part and [name of Supplier] of [city and country of Supplier] (hereinafter called –the Supplier]) of the other part:

WHEREAS the Procuring agency invited bids for certain goods and ancillary services, viz., [brief description of goods and services] and has accepted a bid by the Supplier for the supply of those goods and services in the sum of [contract price in words and figures] (hereinafter called –the Contract Price|]).

#### NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Conditions of Contract referred to.

2. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, viz.:

- (a) the Bid Form and the Price Schedule submitted by the Bidder;
- (b) the Schedule of Requirements;
- (c) the Technical Specifications;
- (d) the General Conditions of Contract;
- (e) the Special Conditions of Contract; and
- (f) the Procuring agency's Notification of Award.

3. In consideration of the payments to be made by the Procuring agency to the Supplier as hereinafter mentioned, the Supplier hereby covenants with the Procuring agency to provide the goods and services and to remedy defects therein in conformity in all respects with the provisions of the Contract

4. The Procuring agency hereby covenants to pay the Supplier in consideration of the provision of the goods and services and the remedying of defects therein, the Contract Price or such other sum as may become payable under the provisions of the contract at the times and in the manner prescribed by the contract.

IN WITNESS, whereof the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be executed in accordance with their respective laws the day and year first above written.

Signed, sealed, delivered by \_\_\_\_\_\_ the \_\_\_\_\_ (for the Procuring agency)

Signed, sealed, delivered by \_\_\_\_\_\_ the \_\_\_\_\_(for the Supplier)

# 4. Performance Security Form

To: [name of Procuring agency]

WHEREAS [name of Supplier] (hereinafter called –the SupplierII) has undertaken, in pursuance of Contract No. [reference number of the contract] dated \_\_\_\_\_\_ 20\_\_\_\_ to supply [description of goods and services] (hereinafter called —the ContractII).

AND WHEREAS it has been stipulated by you in the said Contract that the Supplier shall furnish you with a bank guarantee by a reputable bank for the sum specified therein as security for compliance with the Supplier's performance obligations in accordance with the Contract.

AND WHEREAS we have agreed to give the Supplier a guarantee:

THEREFORE WE hereby affirm that we are Guarantors and responsible to you, on behalf of the Supplier, up to a total of *[amount of the guarantee in words and figures]*, and we undertake to pay you, upon your first written demand declaring the Supplier to be in default under the Contract and without cavil or argument, any sum or sums within the limits of *[amount of guarantee]* as aforesaid, without your needing to prove or to show grounds or reasons for your demand or the sum specified therein.

This guarantee is valid until the \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_ 20\_\_\_\_.

Signature and seal of the Guarantors

[name of bank]

[address]

[date]

# 5. Bank Guarantee for Advance Payment

To: [name of Procuring agency]

[name of Contract]

Gentlemen and/or Ladies:

In accordance with the payment provision included in the Special Conditions of Contract, which amends Clause 16 of the General Conditions of Contract to provide for advance payment, [name and address of Supplier] (hereinafter called –the Supplier]) shall deposit with the Procuring agency a bank guarantee to guarantee its proper and faithful performance under the said Clause of the Contract in an amount of [amount of guarantee in figures and words].

We, the [bank or financial institution], as instructed by the Supplier, agree unconditionally and irrevocably to guarantee as primary obligator and not as surety merely, the payment to the Procuring agency on its first demand without whatsoever right of objection on our part and without its first claim to the Supplier, in the amount not exceeding [amount of guarantee in figures and words].

We further agree that no change or addition to or other modification of the terms of the Contract to be performed thereunder or of any of the Contract documents which may be made between the Procuring agency and the Supplier, shall in any way release us from any liability under this guarantee, and we hereby waive notice of any such change, addition, or modification.

This guarantee shall remain valid and in full effect from the date of the advance payment received by the Supplier under the Contract until [date].

Yours truly,

Signature and seal of the Guarantors

[name of bank or financial institution]

[address]

[date]

# 6. Integrity Pact

#### DECLARATION OF FEES, COMMISSIONS AND BROKERAGE ETC. PAYABLE BY THE SERVICE PROVIDERS/CONTRACTORS OF SERVICES, SERVICES & WORKS

[the Seller/Service Provider/Contractor] hereby declares its intention not to obtain or induce the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit from Government of Pakistan or any administrative subdivision or agency thereof or any other entity owned or controlled by it (GoP) through any corrupt business practice.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, [the Seller/Service Provider/Contractor] represents and warrants that it has fully declared the brokerage, commission, fees etc. paid or payable to anyone and not given or agreed to give and shall not give or agree to give to anyone within or outside Pakistan either directly or indirectly through any natural or juridical person, including its affiliate, agent, associate, broker, consultant, director, promoter, shareholder, sponsor or subsidiary, any commission, gratification, bribe, finder's fee or kickback, whether described as consultation fee or otherwise, with the object of obtaining or including the procurement of a contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit in whatsoever form from GoP, except that which has been expressly declared pursuant hereto.

[The Seller/Service Provider/Contractor] certifies that it has made and will make full disclosure of all agreements and arrangements with all persons in respect of or related to the transaction with GoP and has not taken any action or will not take any action to circumvent the above declaration, representation or warranty.

[The Seller/Service Provider/Contractor] accepts full responsibility and strict liability for making any false declaration, not making full disclosure, misrepresenting facts or taking any action likely to defeat the purpose of this declaration, representation and warranty. It agrees that any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit obtained or procured as aforesaid shall, without prejudice to any other right and remedies available to GoP under any law, contract or other instrument, be void able at the option of GoP.

Notwithstanding any rights and remedies exercised by GoP in this regard, [the Seller/Service Provider/Contractor] agrees to indemnify GoP for any loss or damage incurred by it on account of its corrupt business practices and further pay compensation to GoP in an amount equivalent to ten time the sum of any commission, gratification, bribe, finder's fee or kickback given by [the Seller/Service Provider/Contractor] as aforesaid for the purpose of obtaining or inducing the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit in whatsoever form from GoP.

# ANNEXURE I

r	ANNEXOREI				
S.no	Parameters against which technical evaluation shall be done	Scoring brackets	Total points allocated		
1	Company Profile		35		
1.1	Years of Experience:		15		
	$\leq 2$ year	0			
	$\geq$ 3 $\leq$ 4 years	3			
	$\geq$ 5 $\leq$ 7 years	8			
	$\geq 8 \leq 10$ years	12			
	$\geq 11$ years	15			
1.2	Profile of total operations and maintenance projects executed by the firm (excluding sub - contractors/ special contract firms):		<u>20</u>		
	$\geq 1 \leq 3$ projects, each costing less than Rs. 50 million, in any one of the fields related to civil, electrical, mechanical (including air-conditioning etc.) or workforce management (like outsourced HR)	3			
	$\geq$ 4 projects, costing less than Rs. 50 million, in any one of the fields related to civil, electrical, mechanical (including air-conditioning etc.) or workforce management (like outsourced HR) but no projects to the credit beyond Rs. 50 million	7			
	$\geq 1 \leq 3$ projects, each costing beyond Rs. 50 million (in addition to any or none costing less than Rs. 50 million), in any one of the fields related to civil, electrical, mechanical (including air-conditioning etc.) or workforce management (like outsourced HR)	11			
	$\geq$ 4 $\leq$ 8 projects, each costing beyond Rs. 50 million (in addition to any or none costing less than Rs. 50 million), in any one of the fields related to civil, electrical, mechanical (including air-conditioning etc.) or workforce management (like outsourced HR)	15			
	<ul> <li>≥ 9 projects, each costing beyond Rs. 50 million (in addition to any or none costing less than Rs.</li> <li>50 million), in any one of the fields related to civil, electrical, mechanical (including air- conditioning etc.) or workforce management (like outsourced HR)</li> </ul>	20			

2	Relevant Experience of Management and <u>Team</u>		<u>30</u>
2.1	Relevant experience and Qualifications of team/ employees proposed for the assignment		<u>15</u>
	Qualifications of proposed managerial staff not related to engineering or management sciences but $\ge 2$ $\le 4$ year experience in project management and maintenance jobs, on average amongst employees	2	
	Qualifications of proposed managerial staff related to engineering or management sciences with $\geq 2 \leq 4$ year experience in project management and maintenance jobs, on average amongst employees	10	
	Qualifications of proposed managerial staff related to engineering sciences with $\geq 7$ year experience in project management and maintenance jobs, on average amongst employees.	15	
2.2	Operations, management and maintenance projects done so far		15
	<i>≤</i> 3	2	
	$\geq 4 \leq 6$	7	
	≥7≤9	10	
	$\geq 10$	15	
3	Proposed Work Plan		15
	Conformity of the proposed work, deployment, management and maintenance plan to the Schedule of requirements		
	In accordance with ITB Clause 14.2 the item by item commentary of the goods and services offered by the bidder <b>do not conform</b> to the Schedule of Requirements or TORs	0	
	In accordance with ITB Clause 14.2 the item by item commentary of the goods and services offered by the bidder <b>partially conform</b> to the Schedule of Requirements or TORs	06	
	In accordance with ITB Clause 14.2 the item by item commentary of the goods and services offered by the bidder <b>fully conform</b> to the Schedule of Requirements of TORs	09	

4	Financial Strength of the Firm		<u>10</u>
	Audited/certified accounts or statements showing cash balances of less than Rs. 10 million in the relevant year but supported with evidence and justification that the bidder will be able to meet urgent requirements of the contract through other means possible.		
		03	
	Audited/certified accounts or statements showing cash balances of more than Rs. 10 million in the relevant year	07	
5	Registration with PEC/GST & Income Tax ( Mandatory)		<u>10</u>
	TOTAL		100

Minimum Passing Marks are 70

#### **ANNEXURE II**

#### LIST OF MACHINERY / EQUIPMENT INSTALLED

- A. List of HVAC Machinery / Equipment (Enclosed).
- B. Electrical Load Distribution (Enclosed)

#### **AUXILLIARY FACILITIES & SYSTEMS**

#### HALL No. 1 TO 6

- Plumbing System for all the halls.
- Sewerage System for all the halls.
- Electrical System for all the halls.
- Telecommunication System for all the halls.

### A. LIST OF HVAC EQUIPMENT

EQUIPMENT	QTY.	CAPACITY	MAKE	LOCATION
UTILITY BUILDING - I				
Chiller – Direct Fired absorption	3	285 tons	Kawasaki – Japan	Plant Room
type	3	1380 Us	Shinwa – Japan	Roof, Plant
Cooling tower – induced draft cross		gpm	KSB – Pak	Room
flow type	4	80 HP	KSB – Pak	Plant Room
Condenser water pumps	4	25 HP	Interklima –	Plant Room
Chilled water pumps	2	600 vg,	Greece	Control Room
FCU – II	4	1500 cfm	Pak	Plant Room
Exhaust fan type – 5	2	350 cfm	Pak	Toilet, Kitchen
Exhaust fan type – 2	2	55 gal	Pak	Plant Room
Expansion Tank – Sealed		0		
diaphragm type				
UTILITY BUILDING - II				
Chiller – Direct Fired absorption	3	285 tons	Kawasaki – Japan	Plant Room
type	3	1380 US	Shinwa – Japan	Roof, Plant
Cooling tower – induced draft cross		gpm	KSB – Pak	Room
flow type	3	80 HP	KSB – Pak	Plant Room
Condenser water pumps	3	25 HP	Interklima –	Plant Room
Chilled water pumps	2	600 cfm	Greece	Control Room
FCU – II	4	1500 cfm	Pak	Plant Room
Exhaust fan type – 5	2	350 cfm	Pak	Toilet, Kitchen
Exhaust fan type – 2	2	55 gal	Pak	Plant Room
Expansion Tank – Sealed				
diaphragm type				
HALL – 1				
Secondary Chilled water pumps	2	15 HP	KSB – Pak	GF Pump Room
AHU-6	2	22230 cfm	Interklima –	AHU Room
AHU – 7	1	2800 cfm	Greece	Coffee Shop
FCU – 10	5	475 cfm	Interklima –	Ground Floor
FCU – 11	2	600 cfm	Greece	Ground Floor
FCU – 12	4	800 cfm	Interklima –	Mezz. Floor
Exhaust fan type – 3	1	2300 cfm	Greece	AHU Room
Exhaust fan type – 4	1	770 cfm	Interklima –	AHU Room
Exhaust fan type – 2	2	350 cfm	Greece	Kitchen Mezz.
			Interklima –	
			Greece	
			Engatech – Pak	
			Engatech – Pak	
			Pak	
HALL – 2				
Secondary Chilled water pumps	2	15 HP	KSB – Pak	GF Pump Room
AHU-6	1	22230 cfm	Interklima –	AHU Room

AHU-8	1	22500 cfm	Greece	AHU Room
AHU – 9	1	2300 cfm	Interklima –	Ground Floor
AHU – 10	2	2100 cfm	Greece	Ground Floor
AHU – 11	1	2600 cfm	Interklima –	Ground Floor
AHU – 12	1	5100 cfm	Greece	AHU Room
Exhaust fan type – 3	1	2300 cfm	Interklima –	Mez.
Exhaust fan type – 4	1	770 cfm	Greece	AHU Room
Exhaust fan type – 5	1	1500 cfm	Interklima –	Mez.
Exhaust fan type – 2	2	350 cfm	Greece	AHU Room
			Interklima –	Mez.
			Greece	Kitchen Mezz.
			Engatech – Pak	Kitchen Mezz.
			Engatech – Pak	
			Pak	
			Pak	
HALL - 3				
Secondary Chilled water pumps	2	15 HP	Engatech – Pak	GF Pump Room
AHU-6	2	22230 cfm	Interklima –	AHU Room
AHU – 7	1	2800 cfm	Greece	Coffee Shop
FCU – 10	7	475 cfm	Interklima –	GF & GF
FCU – 12	4	800 cfm	Greece	Ground Floor
FCU – 13	1	250 cfm	Interklima –	Office
Exhaust fan type – 3	1	2300 cfm	Greece	AHU Room
Exhaust fan type – 4	1	770 cfm	Interklima –	AHU Room
Exhaust fan type – 2	2	250 cfm	Greece	Kitchen Mezz.
			Interklima –	
			Greece	
			Engatech – Pak	
			Engatech – Pak	
			Pak	
CONGRESS CENTER				
Secondary Chilled water pumps	2	15 HP	KSB – Pak	GF Pump Room
FCU-1	1	1590 cfm	Interklima –	Ground Floor
FCU-2	2	1820 cfm	Greece	Ground Floor
FCU-3	1	1130 cfm	Interklima –	Ground Floor
Exhaust fan type – 2	1	350 cfm	Greece	GF Electric
Exhaust fan type – 4	4	470 cfm	Interklima –	Room
Exhaust fan type – 5	2	1500 cfm	Greece	GF & FF Toilet
FCU-4	1	1890 cfm	Pak	FF Kitchen
FCU-5	1	2050 cfm	Engatech – Pak	First Floor
FCU – 7	10	815 cfm	Pak	First Floor

FCU-1	2	7000 cfm	Interklima –	Second Floor
FCU-2	1	10000 cfm	Greece	SF AHU Room
FCU-3	1	5750 cfm	Interklima –	SF AHU Room
FCU-4	1	7800 cfm	Greece	SF AHU Room
FCU-5	1	15100 cfm	Interklima –	SF AHU Room
FCU – 13	2	5000 cfm	Greece	SF AHU Room
FCU – 14	1	4120 cfm	Interklima –	Second Floor
			Greece	Second Floor
			Interklima –	FCU – 15
			Greece	
			Interklima –	
			Greece	
			Interklima –	
			Greece	
			Interklima –	
			Greece	
			Petel – Pak	
			Petel – Pak	
	1	5570 cfm	Petel – Pak	Second Floor
				FCU – 12
	3	800 cfm	Interklima –	Lift M/c Rooms
			Greece	-
GUARD HOUSE				
Split Air-conditioning Unit	6		Daiken	Office
Roof Extractor	1	1140 cfm		Toilet

#### **Details of HVAC Equipment Installed in Hall - 4**

Description	Qty.	Capacity	Make	Location
Fancoil Units	6	29836 BTU	Interklima	
Fancoil Units	4	13547 BTU	Interklima	
Fancoil Units	2	21268 BTU	Interklima	
Fancoil Units	5	22471 BTU	Interklima	
Thermostats	17			Ground / Mezz
Air Handling Units 16 – 1	1	1032510	Interklima	AHU Room
		BTU		
Air Handling Units 16 – 2	1	1032510	Interklima	AHU Room
		BTU		
Air Handling Units 17	1	1032510	Interklima	AHU Room
		BTU		

#### **Details of HVAC Equipment Installed in Hall - 5**

S. No.	Description	Qty.	Capacity	Make	Location
	Fancoil Units	6	29836 BTU	McQuay	
	Fancoil Units	4	13547 BTU	McQuay	
	Fancoil Units	2	21268 BTU	McQuay	
	Fancoil Units	5	22471 BTU	McQuay	
	Thermostats	17		McQuay	Ground /Mezz.
	Air Handling Units	2	1032510 BTU	McQuay	AHU Room
	Air Handling Units	2	1032510 BTU	McQuay	AHU Room
	Air Handling Units 17	1	1032510 BTU	McQuay	GF Pump Room
	Secondary Chilled water	2	15 HP	KSB – Pak	GF Pump
	pumps				Room

#### **Details of HVAC Equipment Installed in Hall - 6**

S.No.	Description	Qty.	Capacity	Make	Location
	Fancoil Units	6	29836 BTU	McQuay	
	Fancoil Units	4	13547 BTU	McQuay	
	Fancoil Units	2	21268 BTU	McQuay	
	Fancoil Units	5	22471 BTU	McQuay	
	Thermostats	17		McQuay	Ground /
					Mezz
	Air Handling Units	2	1032510 BTU	McQuay	AHU Room
	Air Handling Units	2	1032510 BTU	McQuay	AHU Room
	Air Handling Units 17	1	1032510 BTU	McQuay	GF Pump
					Room
	Secondary Chilled water	2	15 HP	KSB – Pak	GF Pump
	pumps				Room

#### **B. POWER DISTRIBUTION SCHEME AND DETAILS OF OTHER EQUIPMENTS**

The power distribution network comprises a sub-station having 2 nos. 1000 KVA transformers and 2 Nos. 1250 KVA transformers (make Siemens). The transformers are fed from High tension switch boards – 6 Nos. The HT switchboards are connected 11KV, 3 phase, 50 Hz feeders from KESC's network. The 11 KV feeders are connected to KESC's ring main assuring continuity of power supply form two grids.

The power distribution transformers supply power to the main LT switchboard at 400 volts, 3 phase, 50 Hz. The main LT switchboard comprises two independent sets of 3 phase bus bars. These independent bus bars sections can be coupled with each other in case of interruption of power supply from one of the transformers. The LT switchboards supply power at 400V to the airconditioning lifts, fire and potable water pumps.

Also 400 V, 3 phase power supply is provided to all distribution boards inside the exhibition halls and congress centre for lighting and small power. As the light and small power outlet requires 230V, single phase power supply, the distribution of power from the distribution boards was carried out in single phase circuits.

One emergency diesel generator set has been provided to supply the essential load of 3 exhibition halls and Congress centre. The rating DG set is 500 KVA. Whereas, two other DG sets are provided in the new utility building, each rating 500 KVA (make – Alternator Siemens, Engine Perkins, UK) to cater the load of Halls 4, 5 & 6.

The details of the load are given as under: -

#### CONNECTED ELECTRICAL LOAD

#### 1. LIGHTING & SMALL POWER LOADS

1.1	ELT – 2 (EX. HALL – 1)	=	76.75 KW
1.2	ELT – 3 (EX. HALL – 2)	=	88.80 KW
1.3	ELT – 4 (EX. HALL – 3)	=	76.75 KW
1.4	ELT – 5 (CONGRESS CENTRE)	=	64.40 KW
1.5	DB – GH (ADMN. BUILDING)	=	43.00 KW
1.6		=	15.00 KW
1.7	EXTERNAL LIGHTING	=	<u>80.00 KW</u>
Арри	oximately same for Halls 4, 5 & 6		444.70 KW
HVA	<u>CLOADS</u>		
2.1	MCC – 2 (UTILITY BUILDING)	=	330.00 KW
2.2			50.00 KW
2.3		=	58.00 KW
2.4	ACP – 8 (EX. HALL – 3)	=	50.00 KW
2.5	ACP – 11 (CONGRESS CENTRE)	=	60.00 KW
2.6	EXHAUST FANS	=	<u>6.15 KW</u>
Alm	ost same for Halls 4, 5 & 6		553.15 KW
<u>FIRF</u>	E & POTABLE WATER PUMPS		
3.1	FIRE PUMPS NO.1 & 2 (2X65 HP)		= 97.00 KW
3.2		=	7.00 KW
3.3	POTABLE WATER PUMP NO.1		
	(2 <sup>ND</sup> STANDBY)	=	6.00 KW
3.4	SUMP PUMP		= <u>0.75 KW</u>
<u>LIFT</u>	<u>'S (CONGRESS CENTRE)</u>		
2 x 2	5 + 1 x 17	=	67.11 KW
тот	AL CONNECTED LOAD	=	2200 KW Approx.

#### 5. TOTAL CONNECTED LOAD =

#### PUBLIC ADDRESS SYSTEM

2.

3.

**4**.

Public Address System inside each of the six halls and the Congress centre is installed ranging from 10 – 14 speakers in each hall with central amplifier at Congress centre and individual amplifiers at each hall.

#### ANNEXURE III

#### CONTRACTOR 'S SITE STAFF

The following personnel shall be the optimal manpower strength to be deployed by the Contractor at the Karachi Expo Centre for the management, operation, security and maintenance of Expo Centre Karachi for fulfillment of the contract.

#### B. <u>above</u>)

S.#	Category of Staff Number		nber	Salary/ wage per person per month		
А.	<b>OVERALL MANAGEMENT, SUPERVISION &amp;</b>	-				
CON	TROL					
(Reg	ular Office Hours & some of the staff distributed in shifts)					
1.	Operation Supervisor	One	(1)			
2.	Office Attendant	Two	(2)			
B.	<b>OPERATION &amp; MAINTENANCE</b>					
(Reg	gular Office Hours & some of the staff distributed in shifts)					
3.	Mechanical Engineer (must be B.E. Mech.					
	with 5 five years relevant field exp. and not over 60	One	(1)			
	years of age)					
4.	Chiller Operator-cum-A/c Mechanic	Three	(3)			
5.	Pump Mechanic-cum-Operator	One	(1)			
6.	Electrician	Three	(3)			
7.	Plumber	Two	(2)			
C.	GENERAL SERVICES					
	(Regular Office Hours)					
8.	Painter	Two	(2)			
9.	Aluminum Fixer	One	(1)			
10.	Lift Operator	Two	(2)			
11.	Key Holder	One	(1)			
D.	D. SECURITY SERVICES					
12.	Security Supervisors (1 in each shift of 12hours)	Two	(2)			
13.	Armed Guards (3 in each shift of 12hours)	Six	(6)			
14.	Unarmed Guards (13 in each shift of 12hours)	Twent	(26)			
15.	CCTV Operator.	Two	(2)			
16.	X-ray machine operators	Six	(6)			
17.	UVI Operator	Two	(2)			

Important Note: The bidders must quote the wages of unskilled labor keeping in view the existing Government policy of minimum wages as declared in the last budget session and as per the existing labor laws. The employer reserves the right to reject any financial bid considered to be under quoted in violation to the Government rules approved during the last budget on wages and in the labor laws.

#### ANNEXURE IV

Sr. #	Description of items	Manufacturer	Approximate / Minimum quantity required per month	Unit Rate	Total
<u>A. EI</u>	LECTRICAL MATER				
1.	Tube light (36 W)	Branded and durable	25 Nos. Minimum		
2.	Tube light (18 W)	Branded and durable	25 Nos. Minimum		
3.	Energy Saver (18 W) / LED Bulb	Branded and durable	50 Nos. Minimum		
4.	Flood Light Tube (400 W)	Branded and durable	20 Nos.		
5.	Flood Light Tube (250 W)	Branded and durable	20 Nos.		
6.	Flood Light Chock (400 W)	Branded and durable	20 Nos.		
7.	Flood Light Chock (250 W)	Branded and durable	20 Nos.		
8.	Capacitor 35 UF	Branded and durable	12 Nos.		
9.	Igniter (100 – 600)	Branded and durable	10 Nos.		
10.	Starter C10	Branded and durable	10 Nos.		
11.	Starter C2	Branded and durable	10 Nos.		
12.	Single Pool Breaker (20 AMP)	Branded and durable	10 Nos.		
13.	PVC Tape	Branded and durable	05 Nos.		
14.	L.E.D Tubelight (4ft)	Branded and durable	10 Nos.		

15.	L.E.D Light 2*2	Branded and durable	06 Nos.	
16.	Holder (400W)	Branded and durable	12 Nos.	
В.	Chemicals for Chill	ers and cooling to	ower	
17.	Acroburag-540	Excellent Quality	120 Kgs.	
18.	Acroburag-900A	Excellent Quality	20 Kgs.	
19.	Biocide-L250	Excellent Quality	30 Kgs.	
20.	Biocide-L250	Excellent Quality	40 Kgs.	
21.	Acroburag-380	Excellent Quality	60 Kgs.	

#### ANNEXURE V

#### **INDICATIVE SERVICE CONTRACTS**

#### SERVICE AND MAINTENANCE CONTRACT FOR DIESEL GENERATOR

#### Scope of Work

The work shall include the complete preventive maintenance and servicing of our 03 no Diesel Generators (make Siemens – Engines are from Cummins and Perkins) of 500 KVA capacity each, through your trained Engineers / staff as prescribed by Cummins Engine Company and Perking company of UK. The scope of services covers the periodic preventive maintenance / servicing of the D.G. Set (as per schedule attached herewith as annexure – I), minor repairs and general inspection as per the manufacturer's recommendations. Following services shall be performed during the periodic servicing of the D.G. Sets.

To check or change / replace the oil level and coolant level, fuel and water system, lube oil, fuel filters, fuel strainers, coolant additives and ensure satisfactory overall lubrication of the Diesel Generator sets.

To check / inspect or adjust the valve lash clearance, air cleaner, intake system, antifreeze, fan – hub and belts and belt tensioner of the Diesel Generator Sets.

Routine inspection & cleaning of concerned switch boards. Supply diesel as required by the employer to be reimbursed at actual along with the monthly bill.

All items covered under the scope of work and also all the engine parts including oil filters, belts, hoses and other consumables such as oils, greases, cotton waste, DCA -4, glycol based antifreeze etc shall be supplied by you and shall be included in the cost. It will be your responsibility to arrange all parts required for routine maintenance or for any emergency / major / warranty repairs etc, expeditiously.

Your Service Engineer / Staff will visit the job site once a month. In addition they will visit the job site whenever required by the Contractor Representative during working hours upto a maximum of all 11 additional visits during the contract period without any extra charge. Any further visits during the above period shall be charged separately on the same rate.

This Contract covers personnel transportation charges within the base city. Any expenses incurred in connection with the transportation of unit or parts to or from the site will be charged separately on mutually agreed remunerations.

Major overhauls or overhauling of assemblies will be on chargeable basis for which quotation will be submitted to Contractor for prior approval.

Your Service Engineer / Staff will advise the Contractor for the measures to be taken for optimum and smooth performance of the engine. They will also forecast repairs and required in near future for the engine, well ahead in order to minimize down-time. All daily check shall be performed by the Contractor nominated staff and recorded in log book to be provided by you.

You shall be required to furnish the following reports:

Monthly visit report indicating the estimated list of spare parts required for next routine maintenance / servicing along with its cost.

Half yearly report on the overall condition of the major parts of the Diesel Engine Generator Set. This report will also indicate the estimated list of parts required for repairs along with the cost estimate.

The EMPLOYER may make deductions in the monthly bill due to non- performance of the contractor in this regard.

Maintenance Schedule

Daily	Weekly	250 Hours or	1500 Hours or	6000 Hours
2 411 y		6 Months	1 Year	or
Check	Repeat Daily	Repeat (Daily /	Repeat Previous	Repeat
Operator's	Check.	Weekly)	Intervals	Previous
Report		<i>」</i> /		Intervals
1		Change engine	Steam clean	
Check Engine:	Check air cleaner:	oil	engine.	Clean and
Oil Level,	Check piping,			calibrate
Coolant Level	hoses & clamps,	Change filters:	Adjust valves and	injectors
(if make-up	check restriction	Oil full flow	injectors.	and fuel
coolant	indicator.	Oil by-pass		pumps.
required,	Replace air	Fuel Filter.	Check engine	
DCA4	cleaner element	Water Filter.	protection	
concentration	as required.	Air	system.	
must be		compressor,		
checked.	Drain air tanks.	air cleaner	Grease Fan idler	
<b></b>		element.	pivot arm. Front	
Visually check			engine support.	
engine for		Check / Clean:		
damage, leaks,		Crankcase,	Check / replace	
loose or frayed		Breather	hoses as	
belts and listen for unusual		Tube / Hose.	required.	
for unusual noises.		Check belt	Check cold start	
1101505.		tension.	aids	
Drain water /		tension,	(seasonal). Check	
sediment from		Check DCA	(seasonar). Check	
fuel tanks and		concentration	batteries.	
fuel filters.				
		Check all belts	Tighten	
Check / clean		condition.	mounting	
air cleaner pre-			bolts.	
cleaner and		Check cooling		
dust pan.		fan	Inspect	
		condition.	crankshaft	
Clean raw water			end clearance.	
			Check heat	

strainer.	exchanger
	zinc plugs
Check engine	annually or as
Monitor system	required
	(marine only)
	Clean / replace
	crankcase breather
	element

Note:

1. Under circumstances where hours of operation are not accumulated at a fast rate, use calendar time, In other words, use hours or calendar time, whichever comes first.

#### SERVICE AND MAINTENANCE CONTRACT FOR CHILLERS

#### Scope of Work

The scope of work includes Annual Maintenance of Kawasaki Chillers (07 numbers) installed at Expo Centre Karachi. Under mentioned tasks are to be performed by qualified Engineers and reports / analysis to be ensured through some reputable laboratories.

De-scaling, brushing with soft brush, cleaning and visual inspection of condenser, absorber & evaporator.

Checking & adjustment of safety devices if required.

High temperature Generator checking for fouling & corrosion and subsequent cleaning.

Flame detector checking.

Lithium Bromide solution analysis.

Inspection & cleaning of Sensors, detectors & relays.

Smoke chamber inspection.

Any other task related to the job.

In addition to above, your service engineers will have to attend any emergency call throughout the period of Contract and make a routine visit every month to ascertain performance of chillers and submit a written report in this regard and make necessary recommendations.

To provide and or arrange spare parts required on mutually accepted cost in addition to the price of this Contract for annual serving, routine quarterly service and or as & when required. The chemicals, descalers and other consumables required for this purpose at the time of maintenance are to be arranged by you and included in the cost.

If the faults / repairs are not attended to or removed in stipulated time, a suitable penalty would be imposed by the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE which would be deducted from the bill.

#### SERVICE AND MAINTENANCE CONTRACT FOR ELEVATORS

#### Scope of Work

The work includes the maintenance / servicing of 03 elevators installed at Expo Centre of the following description together with all related equipment and systems including machine room equipment, Data Display Unit Panel, Bel Alarm Panel and Key Operator Panel Boards.

Passenger Capsule Elevator1250 Kg (16 person) (02		(02 in no.)
Cargo Elevator	900 Kg	(01 in no.)

The essence of the Contract is to ensure smooth functioning of elevators at all times. A brief description of services shall be as under:

1). To undertake following jobs / services on cargo elevator & passenger capsule elevator on fortnightly basis by qualified technician / engineer:

Cleaning of Control Panel. Cleaning of Gear Machine Unit. Check adjustment of brake. Check gear oil level / condition. Check the condition of main traction rope. Check and clean speed governor. Check the condition of speed governor rope. Check and clean all safety switches. Check and clean induction plates. Clean and grease main and C.Wt guides. Check and adjust the guide shoes. Check guide clips of the brackets. Check and clean emergency brackets. Filling of oil in oil cups (car and C. Wt) Check and clean door locks and door contracts. Check and clean door drive unit. Check and clean landing doors and sills. Check and clean lift car, false ceiling and sill. Check the operation of car control panel. Clean car top and check maintenance box buttons. Check and clean landing push button boxes. Checking of all safety system.

To provide all cleaning materials, lubricants and to drain out the gear box including replenishment of fresh oil at your cost.

To attend and rectify promptly and break-down of the elevators.

To carry out all minor repairs without any extra charge.

To provide spare parts and major repair work at mutually accepted cost in addition to the price of this contract. Major works shall include changing of suspension / governor ropes, repair of Gear Box, Winding of motors etc. One operator cum technician will be provided at Expo site during all exhibitions and their set up days for a 12 hour shift.

#### **REPORT**

You shall submit report of work done in respect of 2 capsule elevators and one service elevator on every fortnightly visit. These reports shall be based on the works recorded in the maintenance register and shall be counter signed by the representative of Contractor.

You shall also furnish a biannually report on the condition of the parts of all elevators.

EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE shall impose the penalty, if complaints are not attended to and faults are not rectified / removed within the stipulated time which would have been hampering the smooth operation, conduct provision of services.

#### SERVICE AND MAINTENANCE CONTRACT FOR PABX

#### Scope of Work

The scope of work includes systematic serving by trained Alcatel Engineers and maintaining the entire EPABX Alcatel Exchange including its personal computer in operational condition at all times. The servicing includes but is not limited to checking, testing, servicing, calibrating, adjustment and maintenance of EPABX Alcatel Exchange including following:

Reloading of concerned software as & where required. Modification of software as required. Rectification of software / hardware logic problems. Minor filed component repair. Attending any fault on most priority basis. Major component repairing / replacement where required will be carried out, if required, on mutually agreed terms & conditions against additional chares on case to case basis.

In addition, you service engineer will pay a monthly visit to check / maintain the system in optimum working condition. Moreover, your service engineer will promptly attend any emergency visit without any additional charges. The

EMPLOYER may make deductions in the monthly bill due to non-performance of the contractor in this regard.

EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE may impose penalty if the faults are not attended / rectified in stipulated time which have been hampering the smooth provision of services.

#### SERVICE AND MAINTENANCE CONTRACT FOR BUILDING MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

#### Scope of Works

#### <u>General</u>

The scope of work shall include systematic servicing by trained instrument engineers and maintaining the entire building management network 8,000 system in operational readiness at all times. The Servicing includes, but is not limited to, checking, testing, servicing, calibrating, adjustment and maintenance of the components of the system as follows:

S. No.	Description	
	Checking, testing, calibration and software modification of central computer,	
	based on -SIGNALI software and GCM controller.	
	Checking, testing and calibration of BMS field DDC (Microzone Controllers).	
	Checking, testing and calibration of all (22 Nos.) AHU's field devices.	
	Maintenance of all AHU's field devices, which would major covers the	
	following:	
	Checking / cleaning of field temperature sensors.	
	Checking / cleaning / greasing of valve actuators.	
	Checking / cleaning of damper actuators.	
	Checking / cleaning of smoke detector.	
	Checking / cleaning of humidity sensor.	
	Checking / cleaning of electric limit controller (Firestat).	
	Cleaning of DDC panels.	
	Checking, testing and calibration of all variable frequency drives.	
	Rectification of software / hardware logic problem.	
	Minor field electronic component repairing, while major repairing would be	
	on separate charges.	

Your service / system engineer will conduct regular / periodic site visits throughout the Contract period and also attend emergency calls promptly at any time in order to keep the system operative and zero defect during the contract period, regardless of number of visits and time. He must however visit at least once a month to carryout routine servicing.

The scope of this contract also covers the following: Software modification. Rectification of software / hardware logic problems. Re-programming of CPU as and when required. Minor field electronics component repairing.

Major electronic component repairing, replacement of installation where required viz field devices and controller etc. will be carried out, if required, on mutually agreed terms and conditions against additional charges, on case to case basis.

You shall furnish your yearly planned preventive maintenance (PPM) program of the entire system for carrying out the periodic servicing, calibration, adjustment and maintenance of all components of the BMS system as listed at Sr. No.3.1 above.

The contract shall cover the manning cost only. The spare parts if required shall be supplied by TDAP. In this connection, you shall also submit us the list of emergency spare parts that are required to be kept as spares for the smooth operation of the system.

The scope of work does not cover any type of hardware cost of the system. However, in case of requirement, you shall submit us a competitive quotation for that item or a specification of the item for purchase of the equipment from the market as deemed appropriate to TDAP, on case to case basis.

You will designate one engineer within your organization as overall incharge and coordinator who will be responsible for all time coordinator with TDAP / Expo Centre Management Staff.

In case of new wiring or any type of improvement / modifications required in hardware devices which necessities extra manpower, TDAP shall pay you the labour charges at actual. However, all costs of designing, installation and supervision of works by you, is inclusive in the scope of this contract.

As agreed, TDAP shall nominate a team comprising of competent technicians representing from Expo Management staff, who shall help you in regular operation and maintenance of the system. The above staff shall work under your guidance / instructions and they should be trained and made capable enough to carry out the routine operation and maintenance works as per your desire in order to keep the system, zero defect throughout the currency of this contract.

The EMPLOYER may impose penalty and make deductions in the bill due to non-performance and not attending the complaints by the company / contractor in this regard. The rectification and repair of faults so as to smoothly run the system is the responsibility of the company and the contractor.

#### ANNUAL SERVICE AGREEMENT FOR PUBLIC ADDRESS SYSTEM

#### Scope of Work

The Contractor should confirm that they stock enough spares as well as ready stock equipment to meet any relevant emergency replacement of the installed or similar equipment.

Contractor would perform preventive and corrective maintenance including necessary adjustment, testing and labor occasioned by normal usage of equipment.

Contractor will provide services for any emergency call at any time to the above equipments during the service agreement period.

Contractor will provide cleaning and checking of equipment on after every 15 days.

In case, contractor will observe that any defect required replacement of the spare parts, then before going ahead, he will submit an estimate with justification for approval. After the written approval, the job will be done immediately and the invoice will be submitted for payment. All other charges except spare parts would be borne by the contractor.

To avoid any problem due to power fluctuation, surge, spikes and relevant deviation the contractor would also provide suitable rating alternate for which cost is included, as one time cost. The contractor would be responsible for maintaining and keeping in working condition, the whole system.

The EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE may impose penalty and make deductions in the bill due to non-performance and not attending the complaints by the company / contractor in this regard. The rectification and repair of faults so as to smoothly run the system is the responsibility of the company / contractor.

#### SERVICE / MANAGEMENT OF RODENT CONTROL & FUMIGATION

#### Scope of Work

The work under this contract package has been divided into three sub-packages in view of the difference in methodology and nature of works. The services in each of the sub packages shall include furnishing of all labour, material, chemicals, disinfectants, tools, plant equipment supervision and all works and performances, whether of a permanent or temporary nature required in and for execution of these works in order to meet the highest standard of services. The details of sub packages are as under:

#### SUB PACKAGE - 1 RODENT AND STRAY DOGS CONTROL SERVICES

Complete eradication / elimination of rat / mice, cats and stray dogs from the entire building, ground and facilities of the Karachi Expo Centre Complex, including all halls, admin building, congress centre, warehouse, plant room, AHU rooms, elevator, stores, machine rooms, drain lines, gutters manholes, soil pipes, lift areas, false ceiling carpeting areas, roads and entire landscape areas and any other area / facility pertaining to Expo Centre but not specified here, by chemical and mechanical processes.

Transportation of fatal dogs to disposal area out side the Karachi Expo Centre within 24 hrs of their expiry by the contractor staff.

The frequency of the services shall be as decided on the basis of Contractor's proposal and indicated in the letter of award of contract. However, it should be minimum twice a year for rodent & monthly for the Stray Dogs.

#### SUB PACKAGE - 2 FUMIGATION / DISINFESTATION SERVICE

Fumigation / disinfestations service using all necessary chemicals harmless to human beings to check and control the menace of cockroaches, flies, silver fish, spiders bedbugs, ants, mosquitoes (all sorts of flying and crawling insects in all areas including the carpeted areas) etc. for their complete elimination from the entire building and the facilities of the Karachi Expo Centre Complex including all halls admin building, congress centre, warehouse, plant room, air handling room, generator room, LT room, HT room, parking areas, all utility rooms, elevator, stores, machine rooms, kitchen, food service areas and allied areas, office, atriums, toilets, corridors, passages, duct lines, drain lines, gutters, manholes, soil pipes, lift areas false ceiling, carpeting areas, roads and all landscaping areas and any other area / facility pertaining to Expo Centre but not specified here. Termite treatment should also be included in the fumigation package for the areas / doors / wooden panels, wherever applicable. The frequency of the service shall be as decided on the basis of contractor's proposal and indicated in the letter of award of contract. However, it should not be less than twice a year (every six months).

In case of complaints form owner the effectiveness of the service carried out either in sub package I or II or if the service be found unsatisfactory by Employer's representative, you shall be required to re-do the service free of any charge to the entire satisfaction of the employer.

Tenderers are advised to note that the details of areas specified for sub package I and II o the Tender Documents are intended to provide a guideline only, it is the responsibility of the tenderer to visit and inspect all areas of the building and ascertain the scope of work before submitting the tender. As a general principle the contractors scope shall comprise the entire Expo Centre buildings inclusive of the following areas:

Hall No. 1	24,000 SFT
(Hall, Toilets, Services, Restaurant and Mezzanine)	
Hall No. 2	24,000 SFT
(Hall, Toilets, Services, Restaurant and Mezzanine)	
Hall No. 3	24,000 SFT
(Hall, Toilets, Services, Restaurant and Mezzanine)	
Hall No. 4	36,000 SFT
(Hall and Mezzanine)	
Hall No. 5	40,800 SFT
(Hall and Mezzanine)	
Hall No. 6	40,800 SFT
(Hall and Mezzanine)	
Foyer for Hall 5 & 6	11,5000
Admin Building, Ground + 1 i.e. stair area	4,068 SFT
Congress Centre, Ground, first and second floor	29,163 SFT
Link Corridor / Atrium	8,930 SFT
Utility Building	10,000 SFT
(Office, A/c plant room, generator, transformer, LT, HT and pump room)	
Ware House	26,741 SFT
Parking Area (both paved & unpaved)	
Roads within Expo Centre	
All landscaping area	
	•

#### <u>SUB PACKAGE - 3 WATER TANK CLEANING & CHEMICAL TREATMENT</u> <u>OF OVERHEAD AND UNDERGROUND TANKS</u>

Emptying the overhead (1 No.) and underground (2 Nos.) water tanks. Cleaning and chemical treatment of the same from inside after every six months as per following procedure:

Cleaning and decontamination of under ground and over head tanks with chemicals, scraping with hard brushes on all sides including top and bottom to eliminate the dirt, algies and decay of vegetation in the tank from spreading inside with use of chemicals mixed solutions / products in order to keep water free from all germs and fit for human consumption.

Tank No.	Capacity (Cubic Feet)		
	Length x Width x Height	=	Volume
1.	$28' - 2\  \times 28' - 2\  \times 14' - 0\ $	=	11,101 CFT
	()		
	$4(7'-5\  \times 4'-4\ )^{\frac{1}{2}} \times 28'-2\ $		
	(-)	=	(-) 1,802 CFT
	Opening for stair $\pi/4$ (5) <sup>2</sup> x 14' –		
	01		
		=	(–) 280 CFT
	Total Area		
		=	9,019 CFT
	ROUND TANKS (2 Nos.)		
Tank No.	Capacity (Cubic Feet)		
	Length x Width x Height	=	Volume
1.	$39' - 6 \  \ge 29' - 0 \ge 9' - 3 \ $	=	10,596 CFT
2.	$39' - 6 \  \ge 29' - 0 \ge 9' - 3 \ $	=	10,596 CFT
	Total Area	=	21,192 CFT
	NAL UNDERGROUND TANKS (2	2 No	es.)
ADDITIO			
Tank No.	Capacity (Cubic Feet)		
	Capacity (Cubic Feet) Length x Width x Height	=	Volume
		=	<b>Volume</b> 10,596 CFT
Tank No.	Length x Width x Height		

The overhead and underground tanks, have the following approximate capacities (cubic feet):

Note: The EMPLOYER may impose penalty and make deductions in the bill due to nonperformance and not attending the complaints by the contractor in this regard.

#### SERVICE AND MAINTENANCE CONTRACT FOR <u>FIRE ALARM SYSTEM</u>

#### Scope of Work

Periodical maintenance work for fire detection and alarm system including main panel, annuciator panel and repeater panel at Expo Centre:

The work includes the systematic servicing by trained Engineers as per the recommendations of NFPA (National Fire Protection Association) of USA and maintaining the entire system in operational readiness at all times. The servicing includes but not limited to checking and adjustment of the following components of the system:

No. 18 zone Fire Alarm Panel checking (Model FS 90).
 165 Nos. smoke detectors checking.
 30 Nos. Heat detectors checking.
 25 Nos. Bells checking.
 30 Nos. Manual Pull station checking.

#### Cleaning, Servicing and Maintenance as follows:

Alarm initiating circuit. Alarm output circuits. Open circuit. Short circuit. Supply LED. Reset switch. Lamp test. Silence alarm switch. Battery terminals. Batteries by disconnecting the power supply and initiate the alarm. Power supply without batteries. Bell circuit wiring / bells.

#### Smoke Detector and Heat Detectors

Removing the detector from the base. Cleaning and servicing of the detector and remove dust. Cleaning of detector's base and connectors. <u>Fire Alarm Bell</u>

Cleaning and servicing of the bell with blower by opening the dome.

#### Manual Call Point

Checking and testing of connections. Cleaning by removing the glass. Checking of LED circuit (if available in MCP).

#### Instruction and Reporting

On each corrective maintenance, a formal report will be prepared by concerned service personnel. A copy of the service report, attesting to the work done during the visit, will be submitted to TDAP. Any additional work done on the visit and any parts used will be noted on the reports for subsequent invoicing.

Your service engineer will visit the building every three months and submit his technical report on the subject.

You shall attend emergency calls promptly at any time during the contract period.

All the detector, manual pull stations and bells will be individually cleaned and tested once a year to the entire satisfaction of the employer.

The contract shall cover the manning cost only. The spare parts if required shall either be supplied by Contractor or purchased from you at agreed cost.

EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE reserves the right to put any penalty, if the emergencies are not attended to and fault are not removed / rectified in time which would have been hampering the execution of jobs.

#### **Penalty**

The EMPLOYER may impose penalty and make deductions in the bill due to non-performance and not attending the complaints by the contractor in this regard.

#### ANNUAL SERVICE AGREEMENT FOR CCTV SYSTEM / UVI SYSTEM

#### Scope of Work

The Contractor should confirm that they stock enough spares as well as ready stock equipment to meet any relevant emergency replacement of the installed or similar equipment.

Contractor would perform preventive and corrective maintenance including necessary adjustment, testing and labor occasioned by normal usage of equipment.

Contractor will provide services for any emergency call at any time to the above equipments during the service agreement period.

Contractor will provide cleaning and checking of equipment on after every 15 days.

In case, contractor will observe that any defect required replacement of the spare parts, then before going ahead, he will submit an estimate with justification for approval. After the written approval, the job will be done immediately and the invoice will be submitted for payment. All other charges except spare parts would be borne by the contractor.

To avoid any problem due to power fluctuation, surge, spikes and relevant deviation the contractor would also provide suitable rating UPS for CCTV System for which cost is included, as one time cost. The contractor would be responsible for maintaining and keeping in working condition, the whole system including the UPS, cameras, DVRs, UVI and all other related equipments.

The EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE may impose penalty and make deductions in the bill due to non-performance and not attending the complaints by the company / contractor in this regard. The rectification and repair of faults so as to smoothly run the system is the responsibility of the company / contractor.

#### ANNUAL SERVICE AGREEMENT FOR WALK-THORUGH GATES, BAGGAGE SCAN MACHINES, ROAD BLOCKERS

#### Scope of Work

The service contract shall cover all mechanical, electrical, hydraulic, civil, and paint works related to the security equipment installed at the KEC

The service contract shall include the repair and replacement of any consumable items if found defective for material of workmen ship. The contractor shall be responsible for all timely response or replacement of defective consumable items.

The contractor shall be responsible for repair or replacement of the consumable or installed items if the performance criteria are not met satisfactorily during the contract period.

The contractor will also be required to provide advisory / consultancy services to the Karachi Expo Centre on security related issues or machinery free of cost whenever required.

Contractor will provide monthly preventive maintenance visits for monthly servicing of machines and for any emergency call at any time to the above equipments during the service agreement period.

Contractor will provide cleaning and checking of equipment on after every 15 days. To attend and rectify promptly and break-down of the machines. To carry out all minor repairs without any extra charge.

One operator cum technician will be provided at Expo site during all major exhibitions days for a 12 hour shift.

#### **REPORT**

You shall submit report of work done in respect of walkthrough gates, baggage scan machines, and road blockers on every monthly visit. These reports shall be based on the works recorded in the maintenance register and shall be counter signed by the representative of Contractor.

You shall also furnish a biannually report on the condition of the parts of all machines.

In case, contractor will observe that any defect required replacement of the spare parts, then before going ahead, he will submit an estimate with justification for approval.

After the written approval, the job will be done immediately and the invoice will be submitted for payment. All other charges except spare parts would be borne by the contractor.

S.No	Description	Qty	
1	Walk-through Gates	06	
2	Road Blockers	04	
3	X-Ray (Baggage Scan) Machines	03	
4	Explosive Detector	01	
5	Gun Detector (Khoji)	01	

Following Security related machinery is installed at the Karachi Expo Centre:

The EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE may impose penalty and make deductions in the bill due to non-performance and not attending the complaints by the company / contractor in this regard. The rectification and repair of faults so as to smoothly run the system is the responsibility of the company / contractor.



GOVERNMENT OF PAKISTAN TRADE DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY OF PAKISTAN

# **BIDDING DOCUMENTS**

# HIRING OF FIRM FOR OPERATIONAL MANAGEMENT, SECURITY AND MAINTENANCE OF **KARACHI EXPO CENTRE**

PART TWO

## **Table of Contents**

FION I: General Conditions of Contract	
1. Definitions	66
2. Application	
3. Country of Origin	67
4. Technical Specifications	67
5. Use of Contract Documents and Information; Inspection and Audit by the Government .	67
6. Patent Rights	67
7. Performance Security	68
8. Inspections and Tests	68
9. Packing	
10. Delivery and Documents	69
11. Insurance	69
12. Transportation	69
13. Incidental Services	69
14. Spare Parts	70
15. Warranty	71
16. Payment	71
17. Prices	71
18. Change Orders	72
19. Contract Amendments	72
20. Assignment	72
21. Subcontracts	72
22. Delays in the Supplier's Performance	72
23. Liquidated Damages	73
24. Termination for Default	73
25. Force Majeure	74
26. Termination for Insolvency	
27. Termination for Convenience	
28. Resolution of Disputes	75
29. Governing Language	75
30. Applicable Law	76
31. Notices	
32. Taxes and Duties	76
ION II: Special Conditions of Contract	
1. Definitions (GCC Clause 1)	77
2. Country of Origin (GCC Clause 3)	
3. Performance Security (GCC Clause 7)	77
4. Inspections and Tests (GCC Clause 8)	77
6. Delivery and Documents (GCC Clause 10)	77
7. Insurance (GCC Clause 11)	70
8. Incidental Services (GCC Clause 13)	

9. Spare Parts (GCC Clause 14)	78
10. Warranty (GCC Clause 15)	79
11. Payment (GCC Clause 16)	79
12. Prices (GCC Clause 17)	80
13. Liquidated Damages (GCC Clause 23)	80
14. Termination for Default (GCC Clause 24)	80
15. Termination for Convenience (GCC Clause 27)	80
16. Resolution of Disputes (GCC Clause 28)	80
17. Governing Language (GCC Clause 29)	80
18. Applicable Law (GCC Clause 30)	80
19. Notices (GCC Clause 31)	80
20. Duties and powers of the Employer's representative (GCC Clause 33)	81
21. Provision of Office Space (GCC Clause 34)	81

#### **SECTION I: General Conditions of Contract**

#### 1. Definitions

1.1 In this Contract, the following terms shall be interpreted as indicated:

(a) —The Contract∥ means the agreement entered into between the Procuring agency and the Supplier, as recorded in the Contract Form signed by the parties, including all attachments and appendices thereto and all documents incorporated by reference therein.

(b) –The Contract Price means the price payable to the Supplier under the Contract for the full and proper performance of its contractual obligations.

(c) –The Goods∥ means all of the services, products, and/or other materials which the Supplier is required to supply to the Procuring agency under the Contract.

(d) –The Services means those services ancillary to the supply of the Goods, such as transportation and insurance, and any other incidental services, such as installation, commissioning, provision of technical assistance, training, and other such obligations of the Supplier covered under the Contract.

(e) -GCC means the General Conditions of Contract contained in this section.

(f) –SCCI means the Special Conditions of Contract. (g) –The Procuring

agency∥ means the organization purchasing the Goods, as named in SCC.

(h) –The Procuring agency's country  ${\ensuremath{\mathbb I}}$  is the country named in SCC.

(i) –The Supplier∥ means the individual or firm supplying the Goods and Services under this Contract.

(j)—The Project Site, $\parallel$  where applicable, means the place or places named in SCC.

(k)  $-Day \parallel$  means calendar day.

#### 2. Application

2.1 These General Conditions shall apply to the extent that they are not superseded by provisions of other parts of the Contract

#### 3. Country of Origin

3.1 All Goods and Services supplied under the Contract shall have their origin in the countries and territories eligible under the rules and law

#### 4. Technical Specifications

4.1 The Goods supplied under this Contract shall conform to the standards mentioned in the Technical Specifications, and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, to the authoritative standards appropriate to the Goods' country of origin. Such standards shall be the latest issued by the concerned institution.

#### 5. Use of Contract Documents and Information; Inspection and Audit by the Government

5.1 The Supplier shall not, without the Procuring agency's prior written consent, disclose the Contract, or any provision thereof, or any specification, plan, drawing, pattern, sample, or information furnished by or on behalf of the Procuring agency in connection therewith, to any person other than a person employed by the Supplier in the performance of the Contract. Disclosure to any such employed person shall be made in confidence and shall extend only so far as may be necessary for purposes of such performance.

5.2 The Supplier shall not, without the Procuring agency's prior written consent, make use of any document or information enumerated in GCC Clause 5.1 except for purposes of performing the Contract.

5.3 Any document, other than the Contract itself, enumerated in GCC Clause 5.1 shall remain the property of the Procuring agency and shall be returned (all copies) to the Procuring agency on completion of the Supplier's performance under the Contract if so required by the Procuring agency.

5.4 The Supplier shall permit the Procuring agency to inspect the Supplier's accounts and records relating to the performance of the Supplier and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the procuring agency, if so required.

#### 6. Patent Rights

6.1 The Supplier shall indemnify the Procuring agency against all third-party claims of infringement of patent, trademark, or industrial design rights arising from use of the Goods or any part thereof in the Procuring agency's country.

#### 7. Performance Security

7.1 The Contractor shall furnish to the Employer within fourteen (14) days after receipt of Letter of Acceptance a Performance Security at the option of the bidder, in the form of Bank Draft or Bank Guarantee or an insurance company having alteast AA rating from PACRA/JCR for the amount and validity specified in Contract Data.

7.2 The proceeds of the performance security shall be payable to the Procuring agency as compensation for any loss resulting from the Supplier's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract.

7.3 The performance security will be discharged by the Procuring agency and returned to the Supplier not later than thirty (90) days following the date of completion of the Supplier's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, unless specified otherwise in SCC.

#### 8. Inspections and Tests

8.1 The Procuring agency or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or to test the Goods to confirm their conformity to the Contract specifications at no extra cost to the Procuring agency. SCC and the Technical Specifications shall specify what inspections and tests the Procuring agency requires and where they are to be conducted. The Procuring agency shall notify the Supplier in writing, in a timely manner, of the identity of any representatives retained for these purposes.

8.2 The inspections and tests may be conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its subcontractor(s), at point of delivery, and/or at the Goods' final destination. If conducted on the premises of the Supplier or its subcontractor(s), all reasonable facilities and assistance, including access to drawings and production data, shall

be furnished to the inspectors at no charge to the Procuring agency.

8.3 Should any inspected or tested Goods fail to conform to the Specifications, the Procuring agency may reject the Goods, and the Supplier shall either replace the rejected Goods or make alterations necessary to meet specification requirements free of cost to the Procuring agency.

8.4 The Procuring agency's right to inspect, test and, where necessary, reject the Goods after the Goods' arrival in the Procuring agency's country shall in no way be limited or waived by reason of the Goods having previously been inspected, tested, and passed by the Procuring agency or its representative prior to the Goods' shipment from the country of origin.

8.5 Nothing in GCC Clause 8 shall in any way release the Supplier from any warranty or other obligations under this Contract.

#### 9. Packing

9.1 The Supplier shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination, as indicated in the Contract. The packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling during transit and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation during transit, and open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the Goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.

9.2 The packing, marking, and documentation within and outside the packages shall comply strictly with such special requirements as shall be expressly provided for in the Contract, including additional requirements, if any, specified in SCC, and in any subsequent instructions ordered by the Procuring agency.

#### **10. Delivery and Documents**

10.1 Delivery of the Goods shall be made by the Supplier in accordance with the terms specified in the Schedule of Requirements. The details of shipping and/or other documents to be furnished by the Supplier are specified in SCC.

10.2 Documents to be submitted by the Supplier are specified in SCC.

#### **11. Insurance**

11.1 The Goods supplied under the Contract shall be delivered duty paid (DDP) under which risk is transferred to the buyer after having been delivered, hence insurance coverage is sellers responsibility.

#### 12. Transportation

12.1 The Supplier is required under the Contact to transport the Goods to a specified place of destination within the Procuring agency's country, transport to such place of destination in the Procuring agency's country, including insurance and storage, as shall be specified in the Contract, shall be arranged by the Supplier, and related costs shall be included in the Contract Price.

#### **13. Incidental Services**

13.1 The Supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following services, including additional services, if any, specified in SCC:

(a) performance or supervision of on-site assembly and/or start-up of the supplied Goods;

(b) furnishing of tools required for assembly and/or maintenance of the supplied Goods;

(c) furnishing of a detailed operations and maintenance manual for each appropriate unit of the supplied Goods;

(d) performance or supervision or maintenance and/or repair of the supplied Goods, for a period of time agreed by the parties, provided that this service shall not relieve the Supplier of any warranty obligations under this Contract; and

(e) training of the Procuring agency's personnel, at the Supplier's plant and/or on-site, in assembly, start-up, operation, maintenance, and/or repair of the supplied Goods.

13.2 Prices charged by the Supplier for incidental services, if not included in the Contract Price for the Goods, shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged for other parties by the Supplier for similar services.

#### 14. Spare Parts

14.1 As specified in SCC, the Supplier may be required to provide any or all of the following materials, notifications, and information pertaining to spare parts manufactured or distributed by the Supplier:

(a) such spare parts as the Procuring agency may elect to purchase from the Supplier, provided that this election shall not relieve the Supplier of any warranty obligations under the Contract; and

(b) in the event of termination of production of the spare parts:

(i) advance notification to the Procuring agency of the pending termination, in sufficient time to permit the Procuring agency to procure needed requirements; and

(ii) following such termination, furnishing at no cost to the Procuring agency, the blueprints, drawings, and specifications of the spare parts, if requested.

#### 15. Warranty

15.1 The Supplier warrants that the Goods supplied under the Contract are new, unused, of the most recent or current models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the Contract. The Supplier further warrants that all Goods supplied under this Contract shall have no defect, arising from design, materials, or workmanship (except when the design and/or material is required by the Procuring agency's specifications) or from any act or omission of the Supplier, that may develop under normal use of the supplied Goods in the conditions prevailing in the country of final destination.

15.2 This warranty shall remain valid for twelve (12) months after the Goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the final destination indicated in the Contract, or for eighteen (18) months after the date of shipment from the port or place of loading in the source country, whichever period concludes earlier, unless specified otherwise in SCC.

15.3 The Procuring agency shall promptly notify the Supplier in writing of any claims arising under this warranty.

15.4 Upon receipt of such notice, the Supplier shall, within the period specified in SCC and with all reasonable speed, repair or replace the defective Goods or parts thereof, without costs to the Procuring agency.

15.5 If the Supplier, having been notified, fails to remedy the defect(s) within the period specified in SCC, within a reasonable period, the Procuring agency may proceed to take such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Supplier's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Procuring agency may have against the Supplier under the Contract.

#### 16. Payment

16.1 The z pursuant to GCC Clause 10, and upon fulfillment of other obligations stipulated in the Contract.

16.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the Procuring agency, but in no case later than sixty (60) days after submission of an invoice or claim by the Supplier.

16.4 The currency of payment is Pak. Rupees

#### 17. Prices

17.1 Prices charged by the Supplier for Goods delivered and Services performed under the Contract shall not vary from the prices quoted by the Supplier in its bid, with the exception of any price adjustments authorized in SCC or in the Procuring agency's request for bid validity extension, as the case may be.

#### 18. Change Orders

18.1 The Procuring agency may at any time, by a written order given to the Supplier pursuant to GCC Clause 31, make changes within the general scope of the Contract in any one or more of the following:

(a) drawings, designs, or specifications, where Goods to be furnished under the Contract are to be specifically manufactured for the Procuring agency;

(b) the method of shipment or packing; (c) the place of delivery; and/or

(d) the Services to be provided by the Supplier.

18.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Supplier's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or delivery schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the Supplier for adjustment under this clause must be asserted within thirty (30) days from the date of the Supplier's receipt of the Procuring agency's change order.

#### **19. Contract Amendments**

19.1 Subject to GCC Clause 18, no variation in or modification of the terms of the Contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties.

#### 20. Assignment

20.1 The Supplier shall not assign, in whole or in part, its obligations to perform under this Contract, except with the Procuring agency's prior written consent.

#### 21. Subcontracts

21.1 The Supplier shall notify the Procuring agency in writing of all subcontracts awarded under this Contract if not already specified in the bid. Such notification, in the original bid or later, shall not relieve the Supplier from any liability or obligation under the Contract.

21.2 Subcontracts must comply with the provisions of GCC Clause 3

#### 22. Delays in the Supplier's Performance

22.1 Delivery of the Goods and performance of Services shall be made by the Supplier in accordance with the time schedule prescribed by the Procuring agency in the Schedule of Requirements.

22.2 If at any time during performance of the Contract, the Supplier or its subcontractor(s) should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the Goods and performance of Services, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Procuring agency in writing of the fact of the delay, its likely duration and its cause(s). As soon as practicable after receipt of the Supplier's notice, the Procuring agency shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Supplier's time for performance, with or without liquidated damages, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of Contract.

22.3 Except as provided under GCC Clause 25, a delay by the Supplier in the performance of its delivery obligations shall render the Supplier liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC Clause 23, unless an extension of time is agreed upon pursuant to GCC Clause 22.2 without the application of liquidated damages.

#### 23. Liquidated Damages

23.1 Subject to GCC Clause 25, if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods or to perform the Services within the period(s) specified in the Contract, the Procuring agency shall, without prejudice to its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in SCC of the delivered price of the delayed Goods or unperformed Services for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage specified in SCC. Once the maximum is reached, the Procuring agency may consider termination of the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 24.

#### 24. Termination for Default

24.1 The Procuring agency, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Supplier, may terminate this Contract in whole or in part:

(a) if the Supplier fails to deliver any or all of the Goods within the period(s) specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Procuring agency pursuant to GCC Clause 22; or

(b) if the Supplier fails to perform any other obligation(s) under the Contract.

(c) if the Supplier, in the judgment of the Procuring agency has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the Contract.

For the purpose of this clause:

-corrupt practice means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting of anything of value to influence the action of a public official in the procurement process or in contract execution.

-fraudulent practice means a misrepresentation of facts in order to influence a procurement process or the execution of a contract to the detriment of the Borrower, and includes collusive practice among Bidders (prior to or after bid submission) designed to establish bid prices at artificial non- competitive levels and to deprive the Borrower of the benefits of free and open competition.

24.2 In the event the Procuring agency terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC Clause 24.1, the Procuring agency may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Goods or Services similar to those undelivered, and the Supplier shall be liable to the Procuring agency for any excess costs for such similar Goods or Services. However, the Supplier shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.

#### 25. Force Majeure

25.1 Notwithstanding the provisions of GCC Clauses 22, 23, and 24, the Supplier shall not be liable for forfeiture of its performance security, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force

Majeure.

25.2 For purposes of this clause, —Force Majeurel means an event beyond the control of the Supplier and not involving the Supplier's fault or negligence and not foreseeable. Such events may include, but are not restricted to, acts of the Procuring agency in its

sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes.

25.3 If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Supplier shall promptly notify the Procuring agency in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Procuring agency in writing, the Supplier shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.

#### 26. Termination for Insolvency

26.1 The Procuring agency may at any time terminate the Contract by giving written notice to the Supplier if the Supplier becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In this event, termination will be without compensation to the Supplier, provided that such termination will not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy which has accrued or will accrue thereafter to the Procuring agency.

#### 27. Termination for Convenience

27.1 The Procuring agency, by written notice sent to the Supplier, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Procuring agency's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Supplier under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.

27.2 The Goods that are complete and ready for shipment within thirty (30) days after the Supplier's receipt of notice of termination shall be accepted by the Procuring agency at the Contract terms and prices. For the remaining Goods, the Procuring agency may elect:

(a) to have any portion completed and delivered at the Contract terms and prices; and/or

(b) to cancel the remainder and pay to the Supplier an agreed amount for partially completed Goods and Services and for materials and parts previously procured by the Supplier.

#### 28. Resolution of Disputes

28.1 The Procuring agency and the Supplier shall make every effort to resolve amicably by direct informal negotiation any disagreement or dispute arising between them under or in connection with the Contract.

28.2 If, after thirty (30) days from the commencement of such informal negotiations, the Procuring agency and the Supplier have been unable to resolve amicably a Contract dispute, either party may require that the dispute be referred for resolution to the formal mechanisms specified in SCC. These mechanisms may include, but are not restricted to, conciliation mediated by a third party, adjudication in an agreed manner and/or arbitration.

#### 29. Governing Language

29.1 The Contract shall be written in the language specified in SCC. Subject to GCC Clause 30, the version of the Contract written in the specified language shall govern its interpretation. All correspondence and other documents pertaining to the Contract which are exchanged by the parties shall be written in the same language

#### **30. Applicable Law**

30.1 The Contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Procuring agency's country, unless otherwise specified in SCC.

#### 31. Notices

31.1 Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to this Contract shall be sent to the other party in writing or by cable, telex, or facsimile and confirmed in writing to the other party's address specified in SCC.

31.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.

#### 32. Taxes and Duties

32.1 Supplier shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc., incurred until delivery of the contracted Goods to the Procuring agency.

#### **SECTION II: Special Conditions of Contract**

The following Special Conditions of Contract shall supplement the General Conditions of Contract. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the General Conditions of Contract. The corresponding clause number of the GCC is indicated in parentheses.

#### 1. Definitions (GCC Clause 1)

GCC 1.1 (g)—The Procuring agency is: **Trade Development Authority of Pakistan, Government of Pakistan** GCC 1.1 (h)—The Procuring agency's country is: **Pakistan** GCC 1.1 (i)—The Supplier is: GCC 1.1 (j)—The Project Site is: **Karachi Expo Centre** 

#### 2. Country of Origin (GCC Clause 3)

All countries and territories as eligible under rules and law of Islamic Republic of Pakistan

#### 3. Performance Security (GCC Clause 7)

GCC 7.1—The amount of performance security, as a percentage of the Contract Price, shall be: 10% of the Contract Price.

GCC 7.4—The Performance Security shall be valid for 90 days after the three year contract period to evaluate the performance and conformity of services and products supplied under the contract.

#### 4. Inspections and Tests (GCC Clause 8)

GCC 8.6—Not Applicable

#### 5. Packing (GCC Clause 9)

GCC 9.3—Not Applicable

#### 6. Delivery and Documents (GCC Clause 10)

GCC 10.3—Upon delivery/installation at the Project Site, the Supplier shall notify the Procuring agency the full details of the product, description of Goods and quantity. The Supplier shall mail the following documents to the Procuring agency:

(i) copies of the Supplier's invoice showing Goods'

description, quantity, unit price, and total amount;

(ii) Manufacturer's or Supplier's warranty certificate; in case the subject good is of another origin or a third party manufacture.

(iii) inspection certificate, issued by the Fund Managers appointed by TDAP

GCC 11.2 The CONTRACTOR or his Sub – Contractor or Specialist Contractors shall furnish the following Insurance Policies to the EMPLOYER within 15 days of the commencement of services. The CONTRACTOR must keep the policies in force during the entire contract period and produce to the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE the receipt for payment of the premiums.

- Workmen's Compensation Policy based on the total wages / salary and to that limit required by the law of Pakistan for the workers / staff and other persons in the employment of the CONTRACTOR.

- Insurance against theft, dacoity, burglary etc. upto the limit of Rs.500,000/- per incidence. This would also cover the risks of Third Party Liability.

GCC 11.3 The insurance must be obtained from any of the following insurance companies (or a company with AA rating): -

- Adamjee Insurance Company
- National Insurance Corporation
- Eastern Federal Union Insurance Company Limited

GCC 11.4 The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for protection of existing installations including building, equipment, machinery, fittings, fixtures, furnishings etc. and shall be solely responsible for making up any damage caused by his manpower / staff to any of the existing installations whether of temporary or permanent nature. THE CONTRACTOR is liable to pay for the damages caused by neglect of his manpower / staff.

#### 8. Incidental Services (GCC Clause 13)

GCC 13.1—Incidental services to be provided are:

(a) on-site assembly and fixing of supplied Goods;

(d) maintenance and repair of the supplied Goods, for a till the conclusion of the event, provided that this service shall not relieve the Supplier of any warranty obligations under this Contract; and

13.2 **Prices charged by the Supplier for incidental services, are included in the Contract Price for the Goods.** 

#### 9. Spare Parts (GCC Clause 14)

GCC 14.1—Not applicable

#### 10. Warranty (GCC Clause 15)

GCC 15.2—Not applicable

#### 11. Payment (GCC Clause 16)

GCC 16.1—The method and conditions of payment to be made to the Supplier under this Contract shall be as follows:

#### Payment for Services & Goods supplied:

Payment shall be made in Pak. Rupees in the following manner:

Monthly payment will be the made to CONTRACTOR for the services rendered by him against the monthly bills, submitted by the CONTRACTOR and certified by the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE. Monthly payment will be made after the deduction of income tax (as per government rules) and such other deductions i.e. those on account of shortage of manpower, equipment, bad performance and non-performance of a particular special service etc. as per the relevant provisions of the contract. The outline form of the running bills shall be approved by the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE.

GCC 16.5 - The CONTRACTOR is bound to pay the salaries/ overtime of employees & charges related to specific service contracts within 1<sup>st</sup> week of each month positively. If the CONTRACTOR fails to make payment to its employees / workers and the specific service providers by 7<sup>th</sup> of each month the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE may on receipt of such written complaint by the employees/ service providers pay the due amounts to the employees / workers of the CONTRACTOR and the service providers, the amount so incurred by the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE, shall be deducted from the bill of the CONTRACTOR. If the CONTRACTOR is late in making payments to its workers/ service providers for any two months, then the EMPLOYER may terminate the Contract pursuant to provisions of GCC 24, 26 or 27.

#### 12. Prices (GCC Clause 17)

GCC 17.1— Prices shall be fixed.

#### 13. Liquidated Damages (GCC Clause 23)

GCC 23.1— The amounts indicated in the bid both for the salaries/ wages and special service contracts would be deducted at source and directly paid by the procuring Agency.

#### 14. Termination for Default (GCC Clause 24)

GCC 24.3- In case of default of contractor, contract will be executed at the risk and cost of Contractor.

#### **15.** Termination for Convenience (GCC Clause 27)

GCC 27.3 - The EMPLOYER shall also have the right to terminate this agreement wholly by giving a written notice of 90 days and also inform of the reason for such termination.

#### 16. Resolution of Disputes (GCC Clause 28)

GCC 28.3— The dispute resolution mechanism to be applied pursuant to GCC Clause 28.2 shall be as follows:

A dispute which has been the subject of a notice of dissatisfaction shall be finally settled as per provisions of Arbitration Act 1940 (Act No. X of 1940) and Rules made there under and any statutory modifications thereto. Any hearing shall be held at the place specified in the Contract Data and in the English language

#### 17. Governing Language (GCC Clause 29)

GCC 29.1—The Governing Language shall be: English

#### 18. Applicable Law (GCC Clause 30)

GCC 30.1-The Contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of Islamic Republic of Pakistan which includes the following legislation:

#### The Employment of Children (ECA) Act 1991 The Bonded Labour System (Abolition) Act of 1992 The Factories Act 1934

#### **19. Notices (GCC Clause 31)**

GCC 31.1 - Procuring agency's address for notice purposes:
 Director (Facilitation/ Expo Pakistan Cell) Trade Development
 Authority of Pakistan 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, Block A, Finance and Trade Center
 Sharah-e-Faisal, Karachi

- Supplier's address for notice purposes:

33.1 The EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE has been delegated the powers and authorities whereby any written instructions or approval given by him, during the period of his authorization is to be deemed just as binding for the CONTRACTOR as though it had been given by the EMPLOYER himself.

33.2 Failure of the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE to disapprove any of the staff members or material, equipment shall not prejudice the power of the EMPLOYER to subsequently disapprove such staff or materials, equipment and to order the removal thereof.

33.3 If the CONTRACTOR shall be dissatisfied with any decision of the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE, he shall be entitled to appeal to the Director (Facilitation), Trade Development Authority of Pakistan, 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, Block – A, Finance & Trade Centre, Karachi, who shall thereupon confirm, reverse or vary such decision. The decision of the TDAP shall be final, conclusive and binding upon the CONTRACTOR.

34.4 The duties & powers of the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE are to manage and supervise the services and to watch, inspect and approve the staff, as well as to check and examine all equipment to be used and in connection with the CONTRACT and recommend payments related to CONTRACT.

34.5 If the standard of Management, Operation and Maintenance services provided by the CONTRACTOR is not up to the standard acceptable to the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE, then the EMPLOYER'S REPRESENTATIVE shall give written notice to the Contractor and if Contractor fails to take remedial measures within 15 days, then the Employers Representative may get the required services performed through other ways and means at the risk and cost of the CONTRACTOR and the expenditure incurred on obtaining such services shall be deducted from the amounts due from the EMPLOYER to the CONTRACTOR.

#### 21. Provision of Office Space (GCC Clause 34)

34.1 The EMPLOYER would provide the suitable office space to the CONTRACTOR within the premises of Karachi Expo Centre. The contractor may install his ACs, fans, office equipment, furniture, computers and other relevant accessories required to perform the job smoothly. The electricity and telephone connections are available. The CONTRACTOR would pay the telephone bills as per usage to the concerned agency on monthly basis, without fail; while the use of electricity will be charged through sub- meter government (Commercial) rates and amount will be deducted in the monthly bill.